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RE: Rogers School; Fairhaven, MA 
 
Dear Mr. Roth: 
 
We have reviewed and analyzed property and market data in preparation for our third public 
meeting where we will present our findings and conclusions about the Rogers School feasibility.  
In advance of that meeting we have prepared a report outlining the market data that we have 
collected and analyzed as it relates to the feasibility of the Rogers School redevelopment.  We 
have surveyed, analyzed, and updated national and regional economic data sources in order to 
contextualize the overall real estate and capital markets and understand the influences on the 
local and regional property and capital markets.  Recent changes in national monetary policy and 
expectations are already having real impacts on local capital markets and necessarily have direct 
impact on project feasibility.  Regional employment pressures, coupled with an understanding of 
local population and household growth, housing starts, and the nature of local property markets, 
informs ultimate utility and feasibility of the project.  
 
As we previously discussed, we have engaged the architecture firm of 3 Point Design to provide 
us a measured set of architectural plans for the Rogers School as well as a building code 
compliance review so that we can better facilitate discussions on cost, reuse, and suitability for 
various use alternatives.  We have included the results of that code review work and portions of 
the architectural plan sets and renderings.  The full set of plans, renderings, and models will be 
presented to you in electronic form for future reference and use by the town or your affiliates.   
 
We have analyzed local supply and demand data in order to understand various reuse scenarios, 
including reuse of the property as a public school, municipal and commercial office, and various 
housing-related uses in order to inform our discussion on market and financial feasibility of the 
various proposed uses.  We have surveyed and analyzed property markets and participants in 
order to derive estimated construction and development costs, market rents and sales prices for 
various uses, current supply and additions to supply in the pipeline, and potential demand for 
each of the contemplated uses.  We have provided independent analysis and conclusions of the 
current market for the various uses and the likely market and operating feasibility of each use 
being considered. 
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The first public meeting was an opportunity to hear from the residents of Fairhaven regarding 
their thoughts relative to a future use.  A number of citizens commented on that they felt the 
school should be considered for reuse as an elementary school or municipal building.  The 
available statistical data reviewed for this report does not show demand for a new school or 
municipal building as growth in Fairhaven is limited and is not trending upward.  If the data did 
point to additional growth, then the question would be ‘could the building be returned to its 
original use and how would the costs of rehabilitation and ongoing operating compare to schools 
of similar size?’ 
 
Bringing the building up to code compliance for any use will be challenging but as a school, 
there are even more issues that would need to be addressed.  Additional requirements for schools 
that make the reuse as a school challenging include items like separate bathrooms for adults and 
children and larger elevators to service upper and lower floors.  There are also size requirements 
for different spaces within in the school that are not achievable in the current footprint.  State 
funding for schools is very competitive and once a school has been closed it is much more 
difficult to receive funding to repair it to be reopened.  The issues with civic reuse are the lack of 
funding programs available creating a need for long-term capital investment by the town or more 
of a mothball approach where very low impact uses are introduced, these still may be 
challenging as the pursuit of a certificate of occupancy my increase costs relative to meeting 
code requirements.  We have concluded that the reuse of the building as a public school or 
municipal building is not the most productive or likely use for the subject based on current and 
projected town needs, development cost and available funding sources other than local bonding. 
 
Other comments from the meetings focused on trying to find low-impact reuses as the building 
sits in a well-established residential neighborhood and concerns were expressed about non-
compatible reuses and whether high–end housing, condominiums would be a viable option.  The 
floor plan of both buildings do not layout particularly well for residential reuse due to the size 
and relationship of the different spaces, including the rafter beam spacing on the third floor, 
window spacing on floors one and two, and the connections to the 1950s addition.  The large 
classrooms in the historic buildings are of particular difficulty as any housing reuse could most 
likely mean the loss of a significant portion of historic fabric to introduce kitchens and baths into 
the space with limited window blocking.  Based on the layout of the building, the efficiency 
factor of the footplates, the development pro forma discussed throughout this report and the 
observed lack of response to the development RFPs by housing developers, condominium or 
rental housing does not appear to be a viable reuse of the property. 
 
The architecture of the building is impressive and reflective of the best civic architecture of the 
period, but the character defining features of this period pose very difficult challenges beginning 
with the raised basement which sets the first floor significantly above grade, thus contributing to 
additional costs for accessibility for a use that would require direct and constant public access.  
This poses challenges to reuse relative to making the building compliant with the Americans 
with Disabilities Act (ADA) and the height of the raised basement and first floor create a 
challenge for any type of use that requires a street presence, such as retail.  The location of the 
basement and first floor windows do not provide opportunities for display and are essentially 
hidden from view and exposure.  This is further exacerbated by another character defining 
feature of schools of this period, which is that they often are located in the middle of larger green 



Rogers School; Fairhaven, MA  Page  

KIRK&COMPANY 
    Real Estate Counselors 

 3

spaces and set back from their main street without suitable parking facilities for commercial 
office and retail use.  A preliminary review of the existing zoning requirements in Fairhaven 
indicate a retail or commercial use would require approximately one parking space per 250-300 
square feet of gross leasable area, or approximately between 144-172 parking spaces; which 
approximates one acre of land area for parking.  Based on the layout and physical challenges of 
the building, the required parking, the development pro forma discussed throughout this report 
and the observed lack of response to the development RFPs by commercial office and retail 
developers and users, a commercial office or retail use does not appear to be a viable reuse of the 
property. 
 
There was a suggestion at the public meeting of some type of wedding or other reception venue.  
We have seen this done successfully in other historic buildings and have conducted a more 
thorough review of the surrounding demographics and a competition related to this use.  
Typically, event spaces are rented in 5-hour blocks for weddings or on an hourly basis for other 
events.  A local survey of wedding venues indicated an estimated $1,000-$2,500 per 5-hour 
wedding block depending on the size of the space, day of week, and time of year and $200-$300 
per hour.  Because of the physical improvements and the layout of the property, it is reasonable 
to assume that a wedding/event venue use could be a component use to a larger institutional or 
community use, however, would likely not support a full-time events venue at the site.  
Likewise, we believe that component specialized retail or office/loft uses could be a good fit for 
the property.  Data show that there is an established retail core in the downtown and the 
neighborhood is active and walk able.  Retail and office as a component to a comprehensive use 
could address concerns noted earlier regarding the residential nature of the neighborhood, while 
contributing the viability of the property reuse. 
 
Additionally an institutional user such as a private school, art school, college or training center 
would be another likely candidate for reuse.  Like the arts use, the project could be approached in 
a phased manner, could utilize the character defining features of the buildings as well as the 
surrounding land areas, could have access to different forms of capital and could be less 
impactful to the neighborhood.  Institutional uses vary greatly and are wholly dependent on the 
user and component uses at the property; however, it is reasonable to assume successful 
coordination and definition efforts could be made.  Because the property would be used an owner 
occupant, the financial feasibility of the project is dependent on the underlying fundamental 
business model and going concern of the enterprise and is unique to the user.  However, a user 
that could utilize the site and building layout while systematically undertaking a renovation and 
improvement program could maximize the benefits and utility of the property at a reasonably 
feasible cost.  The town has previously received interest in the property from the Northeast 
Maritime Institute, and was the only responder to the initial RFP process.  According to the RFP 
response, the Maritime Institute would maintain the existing building footprint and restore the 
1950s addition and original building respectively.  The project would be undertaken in phases 
and would focus on mandatory code-related and safety issues first and in subsequent phases 
approach cosmetic repairs and improvements.  This approach is reasonable and would be 
anticipated with most end users of the property within this category of use.  Opportunities exist 
to incorporate additional community and non-profit users into the overall scope of the project 
and would contribute to the financial feasibility and operations. 
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The town has previously received an estimate to demolish the property by Jay-Mor Enterprises, 
Inc. of Hudson, New Hampshire.  The estimated total cost of the work was $578,900 and 
includes the demolition of the structure, removal of all debris including foundations, backfilling 
to grade, loam and seeding of the disturbed area.  The estimate does not include the 
disconnection of water and sewer lines, lead remediation, asbestos or hazardous material 
removal, or the cost to erect an 800 linear foot fence at $10 per linear foot, or approximately 
$8,000.  For the town to determine that demolition of the building were the most financially 
feasible use, the underlying value of the land would necessarily need to offset the cost to 
demolish, remediate, and ready the site for an alternative use.  Currently the property is zoned for 
single-family residential use, and assuming the continuation of that use, the site would need to be 
subdivided, curb cuts created, and prepared for sale as single-family house lots.  A preliminary 
review of the existing zoning RA – Single Residence District indicates the site could 
accommodate approximately six single family house lots while leaving the recreation area and 
playground unaltered, and eight single family lots if the entire site were developed; eliminating 
the playground and recreational areas.  Based on recent transactions for land for single-family 
homes within Fairhaven and the estimated cost to demolish and remediate the site, it does not 
appear to support the conclusion that demolition and the subdivision of the property for single-
family residential use is a feasible reuse possibility. 
 
The U.S. Department of the Interior, through the National Park Service has provided specific 
direction on the care and preservation of historic structures, including the temporary 
stabilization, maintenance, and protection of the property.  The subject has been vacant for 
approximately four years and has deteriorated from inactive use, however, remains in 
substantially good condition with no noticeable areas of major damage.  Keeping the building 
water tight and well ventilated will prevent unwanted moisture and mold from further damaging 
the property.  Mold containment is a major concern for historic properties and the costs 
associated with the necessary remediation efforts can be substantial.  The longer a historic 
property sits vacant and unused, the faster the building will deteriorate.  With limited climate 
control, ventilation, and observation, the property can quickly deteriorate and there will be a 
point at which major structural, systems, and building envelope repairs will be required.  
Additionally, long-term mothballing programs can be costly to implement for a long-term 
solution.  Short term maintenance of the current status quo and adoption of a formal mothball 
and maintenance plan will not stop deterioration or formally stabilize the building, however, 
should be considered an interim solution that costs the town little while perusing development 
opportunities or permanent reuse solutions.   
 
The most likely redevelopment scenario would be an institutional user who can best utilize the 
site and building for their use and make the necessary improvements as needed without 
necessarily having to undertake a large capital improvement project immediately.  As previously 
discussed within this report, the base estimated costs to bring the Rogers School into a fully code 
compliant state would cost approximately $3,600,000.  From our analysis and the analysis of the 
architect completing the code review, there doesn’t appear to be a use scenario that would not 
trigger full building and accessibility code compliance.  Accessibility code compliance is based 
on the cost of development or construction undertaken.  If the development or construction costs 
are 30% or more than the full and fair cash value of the building (minus land).  The building is 
currently assessed at $2,637,900 and 30% of that full and fair cash value would be approximately 
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$791,370.   If construction costs equal or exceed $791,370, the entire building must be brought 
into compliance with the accessibility code requirements of the Massachusetts Architectural 
Access Board.   This includes substantial upgrades to building access, circulation, to parking, 
elevators/chair lifts, and restroom facilities.  The building needs enough immediate repair and 
restoration work and required improvements for use and general occupancy code requirements 
that almost any scenario requires full code compliance once a developer starts addressing 
immediate needs. 

 
In the short term, it is recommended that the maintenance of the current status quo be continued 
and increased to include the adoption of a formal mothball and maintenance plan for the property 
as you develop a permanent solution for long-term use.  The plan will not stop deterioration or 
formally stabilize the building; however, it should be considered an interim solution that costs 
the town little while perusing development opportunities or permanent reuse solutions.  The 
development of vacant historic properties can be a lengthy process of entitlements, approvals, 
filings, and allocations and a formal mothball and maintenance plan will allow the physical asset 
to be best protected during the interim.  Additional resources for mothballing historic properties 
can be found in the appendix of this report and include Preservation Brief 31 and a brief 
presented by MA Department of Conservation and Recreation Office of Cultural Resources, an 
excellent resource for historic preservation planning and guidance.  Additionally, as previously 
discussed at the second public meeting, the town should consider listing the property with the 
Massachusetts Film office as a location for film, television, and commercial production.  The 
listing is free and simple to execute and can be a low-impact use for the property on an interim 
basis and can generate cash flow to the town that could be used to offset building maintenance, 
operations, or dedicated as a funding source for the future redevelopment of the property. 
 
In the long-term, the most likely redevelopment scenario would be an institutional user who can 
best utilize the site and building for their use and make the necessary improvements as needed 
without necessarily having to undertake a large capital improvement project immediately.  
Because the redevelopment scenario is most likely an end user, the town  The town should 
decide if it wishes to maintain ownership of the Rogers School and pursue a development on 
their own, with a private partnership, or dispose of the Rogers School to a developer or end-user 
to undertake the development.  Federal Historic Rehabilitation Tax Credits and Massachusetts 
Historic Rehabilitation Tax Credits are major sources of capital funding for the adaptive reuse of 
historic properties are only available for income-producing buildings which are listed in the 
National Register of Historic Places and which are substantially rehabilitated according to the 
Secretary of Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation.  Because we believe the most likely 
redevelopment scenario would be an institutional user that can accommodate additional 
component uses, the town should take a role in helping finance the property through their 
allocation of Community Preservation Act (CPA) funds and earmarks for future allocations, 
beginning the application process in advance for state historic tax credits in anticipation of 
redevelopment, and the potential for a long-term ground lease in order to capitalize on subsidy 
programs, in the event the town wishes to retain ownership of the Rogers School.  Efforts to 
establish local financing sources and secure state funding in advance will reduce the risk to a 
developer or end user and can increase certainty.  Dedicated funding sources will make the 
property more attractive to potential developers and end users.  Our view is that reliance on the 
traditional local RFP process for soliciting interest, services, and bids are often inadequately 



Rogers School; Fairhaven, MA  Page  

KIRK&COMPANY 
    Real Estate Counselors 

 6

advertised and distributed and solicitation periods are open for less time than is required to 
attract sufficient response from qualified entities.  RFP processes need to be refined and specific 
in order to attract sufficient interest and ultimately provide value to the town by reducing barriers 
to success.  From the perspective of market participants, responding to a public bid process takes 
time and energy and often requires building a team and sensitivity to those issues are central to 
responsiveness and clarity.  Direct community outreach, a professional marketing campaign, and 
direct dialogue with users and developers is important in order to cast a net for potential users 
and reducing uncertainty.   
 
The attached report serves as a summary of our findings.  All of our conclusions are based on 
hypothetical development scenarios, physical and code review data and information related to 
the existing property.  Changes to the physical asset, development plan or scope, and market may 
require a re-evaluation of our conclusions.  We are delighted to be of service to you.  If you have 
any questions regarding the content of this report please feel free to contact us.   
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
 
______________________________ 
David S. Kirk, MAI, CRE® 
 
 
______________________________ 
Brett N. Pelletier 
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SUBJECT PROPERTY REGIONAL MAP 

 

SUBJECT PROPERTY NEIGHBORHOOD MAP 
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Subject Property Volumetric Data 

 

1888 Building Square Feet Cubic Feet

within interior walls – to face of wall

Basement

Usable Space 6,134

Vertical Circulation (stair halls) 218

Hallway 367

Structure & Chases 530

Total Square Footage 7,249

Total Cubic Volume 69,455 *assumes 9'7" ceiling height

1st Floor

Usable Space 4,360

Vertical Circulation (stair halls) 236

Hallway 1,750

Structure & Chases 904

Total Square Footage 7,250

Total Cubic Volume 69,455 *assumes 13'2" ceiling height

2nd Floor

Usable Space 4,360

Vertical Circulation (stair halls) 760

Hallway 1,468

Structure & Chases 662

Total Square Footage 7,250

Total Cubic Volume 95,550 *assumes 13'7" ceiling height

3rd Floor

Usable Space 4,365

Limited Use Space 864

Vertical Circulation (stair halls) 425

Hallway 886

Structure & Chases 710

Total Square Footage 7,250

Total Cubic Volume 101,500 *assumes 14'3" ceiling height

Addition - 1950s Building Square Feet Cubic Feet

within interior walls – to face of wall

1st Floor

Usable Space

Non Gym 7,240

Gym 4,710

Hallway 2,260

Total Square Footage 14,210

Total Cubic Volume 33,020 Non Gymnasium at 7’11" ceiling 

51,391 Non Gymnasium at 9'8" ceiling 

86,040 Gymnasium at 18' ceiling 

Total Building Square Footage 43,209

Total Building Useable Square Footage 31,169
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Source: Google Maps 

Fairhaven and Region 

We have surveyed and analyzed regional economic trends and their impact on the subject 

real estate and capital markets.  National and regional economic trends have direct influence on 

the local suitability and sustainability of various proposed reuse scenarios at the property and 

serve to contextualize the local market.  The subject property is located in the Town Center of 

Fairhaven, Massachusetts, located in Bristol County.  Fairhaven is located in southeastern 

Massachusetts, bordered by Mattapoisett on the east, Acushnet on the north, the Acushnet River 

and New Bedford to the west, and Buzzard’s Bay to the south.  Fairhaven is located 

approximately 50 miles south of Boston, 30 miles southeast of Providence, RI, and 2 miles east 

of New Bedford.  The principal highways servicing Fairhaven are Interstate 195 which connects 

the town to Cape Cod and points west and north, US Route 6 and State Route 240.  Therefore, 

the subject is heavily influenced by the geographic, social, political and economic conditions of 

the South coast Region and to a lesser extent Greater Boston and Providence regions and the 

overall New England region.  Accordingly, the economic strength of the region and 

Commonwealth are indications of the neighborhood stability and strength.  Boston, the capital of 

the Commonwealth of Massachusetts, serves as the center of finance, commerce, and culture for 



Rogers School; Fairhaven, MA 

the New England region.  The capital city is often referred to as "the Hub" because of its role as 

the center of New England for business, cultur

Source: Wikipedia.com 

Regional Overview 
Nationally and regionally economic conditions have improved over the past 12 months 

after the severe economic crisis.  Recent improvements in both the national the regio

economy indicate signs of recovery and overall general improving economic conditions.  The 

Federal Reserve Board (Fed), in its 

(First) District, reported modest to moderate increases in activi

cited flat or single-digit increases in sales, while two

revenue gains. Staffing firms mostly saw slight year

in part to tight labor supply. Commercial real estate markets in the region were steady, with 

"good but not great" office leasing activity in Boston, Portland, and Providence. Residential real 

estate markets across the region saw increased median sales prices and mixed sales results,

partially attributable to ongoing inventory shortages. Across most sectors, input and selling 

prices were stable, although staffing firms have raised bill and pay rates. While some responding 

firms expressed concern about increased uncertainty, most conti

about 2017. 
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the New England region.  The capital city is often referred to as "the Hub" because of its role as 

the center of New England for business, cultural activities, transportation and education.  

Nationally and regionally economic conditions have improved over the past 12 months 

after the severe economic crisis.  Recent improvements in both the national the regio

economy indicate signs of recovery and overall general improving economic conditions.  The 

Federal Reserve Board (Fed), in its March 1, 2017 publication of the Beige Book, for the Boston 

modest to moderate increases in activity from a year earlier. Retailers 

digit increases in sales, while two-thirds of responding manufacturers saw 

revenue gains. Staffing firms mostly saw slight year-over-year declines in revenues, attributable 

y. Commercial real estate markets in the region were steady, with 

"good but not great" office leasing activity in Boston, Portland, and Providence. Residential real 

estate markets across the region saw increased median sales prices and mixed sales results,

partially attributable to ongoing inventory shortages. Across most sectors, input and selling 

prices were stable, although staffing firms have raised bill and pay rates. While some responding 

firms expressed concern about increased uncertainty, most continued to say they were upbeat 
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According to estimates released by the U.S. Commerce Department’s Bureau of 

Economic Analysis (BEA), the gross domestic product (GDP) increased 1.9% in the fourth 

quarter 2016 after increasing 3.5% in the third quarter of 2016.  The increase in real GDP in the 

fourth quarter primarily reflected positive contributions from personal consumption expenditures 

(PCE), private inventory investment, residential fixed investment, nonresidential fixed 

investment, and state and local government spending. Those increases were partly offset by 

negative contributions from exports and federal government spending. Imports, which are a 

subtraction in the calculation of GDP, increased. 

 

The consumer price index (CPI), as reported by the U.S. Department of Labor, increased 

0.6% in January according to the most recent report of February 15, 2017.  The CPI for the 

nation has increased 2.5% over the past 12 months before seasonal adjustment.  According to the 

Bureau of Labor Statistics, the January increase was the largest seasonally adjusted all items 

increase since February 2013.  A sharp rise in the gasoline index accounted for nearly half the 

increase, and advances in the indexes for shelter, apparel, and new vehicles also were major 

contributors.  The energy index increased 4.0% in January as the gasoline index advanced 7.8% 

and the index for natural gas also increased. The food index, which had been unchanged for 6 

consecutive months, increased 0.1%. The food at home index was unchanged, while the index 

for food away from home rose 0.4%.  The index for all items less food and energy rose 0.3% in 

January. Most of the major component indexes increased in January, with the indexes for 

apparel, new vehicles, motor vehicle insurance, and airline fares all rising 0.8% or more.  The 

shelter index rose 0.2%, a smaller increase than in recent months. 
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 A national consumer confidence index, published monthly by the Conference Board, has 

increased in February, after declining moderately in January as reported in their February 28, 

2017 survey.  The consumer confidence index currently stands at 114.8 which was up from 111.6 

in January.  The Conference Board reported, “Consumer confidence increased in February and 

remains at a 15-year high.  Consumers rated current business and labor market conditions more 

favorably this month than in January. Expectations improved regarding the short-term outlook 

for business, and to a lesser degree jobs and income prospects. Overall, consumers expect the 

economy to continue expanding in the months ahead.”   

Nationally, current mortgage rates are still hovering around historical lows.  According to 

Bankrate, the average for a 30-year fixed conventional mortgage is currently 4.34% in the 

Boston, MA area, as indicated by the chart below.  At the recent meeting of December 13, 2016, 

the Fed decided to raise the target range for the federal funds rate to 0.50% to 0.75%. The stance 

of monetary policy remains accommodative, thereby supporting some further strengthening in 

labor market conditions and a return to 2.0% inflation.  The direct impact of Fed interest rate 

hikes is yet to be fully realized, however, the anticipation of three additional interest rate hikes in 

2017 will likely ripple through capital markets at the local level.  In the two weeks preceding the 

Fed action, interest rates were surveyed in the metropolitan Boston area and compared to 

surveyed rates from the week of November 23, 2016.  Interest rates on consumer mortgages have 

steadily increased leading up to the December 13th Fed interest rate hike, as indicated by the 

charts below and currently stand at 4.34% for 30-year fixed rate mortgages, as of March 8, 2017. 
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Source: Bankrate.com 

 
Real Estate Market 

Both nationally and in Massachusetts, economic fundamentals continue to improve, 

however, at a modest continual pace.  The nation has experienced a slower recovery pace since 

the recovery began and has yet to fully recover to below-crash levels with elevated 

unemployment and sluggish economic growth. 

Marcus & Millichap 2016 Apartment Forecast indicated that According to Marcus & 

Millichap’s report, Boston-area tech and professional firms will lead job growth in 2016, 

boosting apartment demand in the core and immediately surrounding areas. Tech companies 

expanding into Kendall Square include Google, which has grown its Cambridge Center campus.  

Those employed at nearby tech and bioscience firms seek residences close to work and the 

amenities that areas inside the Route 128 loop offer. While homeownership is an option for some 

residents, the cost remains out of reach for the majority of those employed in this area, 

generating additional need for apartments.  Developers are responding to tenant demand with 

new luxury towers that are changing the local landscape in areas such as Cambridge, Fenway, 

the Seaport District and the South End. Strong demand for new rentals with the latest amenities 

will support further occupancy gains in core-based units.  This absorption of apartments 

combined with a slowing construction pipeline will slash vacancy more than last year, allowing 

rents in the market to rise. 
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Investors will broaden their investment parameters in order to obtain desired yields in 

Boston, heating up competition for all apartment classes. Overall, assets can trade at cap rates in 

the 5% area metrowide, with properties in core areas trading at less than 4%. After an influx of 

completions last year, this year’s easing output will reduce the availability of marketed upper-tier 

properties. Investor demand will exceed listings, triggering intense bidding and pressuring prices.  

As a result, some buyers will also move down the quality tier or to outlying geographies as 

competition increases. Some local investors will target such assets to obtain yields that can hover 

100 basis points above the average, seeking properties as far out as the I-495 loop while also 

scouring the metro for value-add opportunities. 

Additionally, according to the Marcus & Millichap Multifamily Research Market Report 

for the Boston Metro Area, the fourth quarter of 2016 indicates that buyers are bullish on 

Boston’s apartment market, driven by strong fundamentals and a growing pool of corporate 

employers.  Intense apartment demand drivers along with the potential for NOI gains will 

motivate investors.  Private buyers with renovation capital and a willingness to manage upgrades 

and re-tenanting will target older Class B and C complexes.  These properties can trade near 7% 

initial returns in tertiary areas.  Those with less initiative to refurbish can also benefit from 

supply and demand dynamics favoring rent growth this year.  These buyers will focus on smaller 

properties being completed in suburbs such as Lowell and Framingham, though cap rates will 

vary depending on upside potential.  Newer properties in these areas can trade near 6% initial 

returns.  Investors desiring stable yields target areas near the core and universities. 

Overall, sources of capital are available within the market and interest rates and financing 

terms are generally favorable, however, financing sources are underwriting risk more cautiously 

than in past marks, putting a high premium on cash-on-cash return analysis versus pro-forma 

underwriting and weighing reserves for tenant improvements and vacancy and turnover.  Major 

regional banks such as Eastern Bank, Cambridge Savings, and Brookline Savings are active 

within the market and issuing non-recourse debt for quality assets with well-capitalized sponsors.  

Additionally, national and international banks and insurance companies have been active 

participants in Boston and Suburban property underwriting and acquisition.  

According to data compiled The Warren Group, 2016 sales of single-family homes in 

Fairhaven increased 6.58% to 162 over 2014 levels of 152 with median sale prices increasing 

2.0% over the year to reach $230,000 from $225,500 in 2014.  The sale of condominiums in 
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Fairhaven increased 12.5% to 9 over 2014 levels of 8, with average sale prices increasing 2.86% 

over the year to reach $180,000 from $175,000 in 2014.  The current median sales price of a 

single family home in Fairhaven is unchanged at $230,000 and 206 have been recorded from 

January-November 2016 and the current median sales price of a condominium in Fairhaven is 

$182,500 and 14 have been recorded from January-November 2016.  The low level of 

condominium sales transactions and relatively low median sales price is an indication of the 

temperate condominium market in Fairhaven and the relatively low demand for condominium 

units within the market, as further indicated by the charts below. 

 

There have been no multi-family building permits issued in the town of Fairhaven and a 

modest amount of single family building permits annually.  The majority of building permits 

issued within the town have been for the new construction of single-family homes, additions, and 

improvements, with a small number of commercial permits.  The lack of large tracts of available 

developable land in the town combined with restrictive zoning and entitlement regulations has 

contributed to the low number of building permits issued.  The number of single-family building 
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permits is evidence of the low density and development character of the Fairhaven market area 

and similar surrounding communities.  

 Below we have prepared a demographic ‘snapshot’ of Fairhaven which highlights some 

of the fundamental indicators that variously influence project feasibility.  These conclusions are 

consistent with our observations within the Fairhaven market and with data sources recon

within this report.  The population in Fairhaven is decidedly older than the region as a whole 

with a median age of 47.1 years old compared to Bristol County at 40.8 years and the 

Commonwealth of Massachusetts at 39.8 years.  Further, population proj

this memorandum indicate an aging population with a median age of residents increasing to 48.2 

in 2021; as indicated by projections provided by ESRI. 

New Privately-Owned Residential Building Permits - Fairhaven, MA

October

Year to Date Buildings Construction Buildings

Item /Units Cost /Units

Single-Family 13/13 $2,820,100

Two Family 0 $0

Three/Four Family 0 $0

Five or More Family 0 $0

Total 13/13 $2,820,100

Source: U.S. Census Bureau

YTD 2016
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of the fundamental indicators that variously influence project feasibility.  These conclusions are 

consistent with our observations within the Fairhaven market and with data sources recon

within this report.  The population in Fairhaven is decidedly older than the region as a whole 

with a median age of 47.1 years old compared to Bristol County at 40.8 years and the 

Commonwealth of Massachusetts at 39.8 years.  Further, population projections outlined within 

this memorandum indicate an aging population with a median age of residents increasing to 48.2 

in 2021; as indicated by projections provided by ESRI.  

New Privately-Owned Residential Building Permits - Fairhaven, MA

Buildings Construction Buildings Construction Buildings Construction

/Units Cost /Units Cost /Units Cost

9/9 $2,407,800 12/12 $2,158,700 11/11 $2,153,300

0 $0 0 $0 0 $0

0 $0 0 $0 0 $0

0 $0 0 $0 0 $0

9/9 $2,407,800 12/12 $2,158,700 11/11 $2,153,300

2015 2014 2013
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permits is evidence of the low density and development character of the Fairhaven market area 

 

prepared a demographic ‘snapshot’ of Fairhaven which highlights some 

of the fundamental indicators that variously influence project feasibility.  These conclusions are 

consistent with our observations within the Fairhaven market and with data sources reconciled 

within this report.  The population in Fairhaven is decidedly older than the region as a whole 

with a median age of 47.1 years old compared to Bristol County at 40.8 years and the 

ections outlined within 

this memorandum indicate an aging population with a median age of residents increasing to 48.2 

 

Buildings Construction

/Units Cost

13/13 $2,432,000

0 $0

0 $0

0 $0

13/13 $2,432,000

2012
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Employment 
In Massachusetts, the labor force has increased over the past 12- and 24-month periods.  

Employment levels have increased over the same periods and most recently increased 1.5% over 

the past 12 months.  The seasonally unadjusted unemployment rate in Massachusetts as of 

December 2016 was 2.8%, 4.2% as of December 2015, and 4.9% as of December 2014.  The 

unadjusted national unemployment rate was 4.5% in December 2016.  The labor force in the 

town of Fairhaven has decreased by 1.0% over the past 12 months and employment has 

increased at 1.5%, over the same period indicating stabilizing employment conditions as the 

unemployment rate reached 3.4% as of December 2016.  Regionally and locally, the economies 

are close to full employment of most recent estimates.    Improvements have been made in the 

past 12-months showing additional signs of recovery and eventual returns to pre-recession levels.  

The town of Fairhaven has unemployment levels, which have been historically comparable to 

that of the region, however slightly behind the Commonwealth of Massachusetts and County.  

The outlook for improving employment conditions remains cautiously optimistic as the 

Massachusetts economy continues to outperform the nation, however, at an increasingly slower 

pace.   

 

Employment Trends

24 month 12 month

Massachusetts December 2014 December 2015 December 2016 % Change % Change

Labor Force 3,560,900 3,577,000 3,575,000 0.4% -0.1%

Employed 3,385,300 3,426,100 3,476,100 2.7% 1.5%

Unemployed 175,600 150,900 98,900 -43.7% -34.5%

Unemployment Rate 4.9% 4.2% 2.8% -43.9% -34.4%

New Bedford, MA 

Metropolitan NECTA December 2014 December 2015 December 2016

24 month 

% Change

12 month 

% Change

Labor Force 84,055 84,033 83,002 -1.3% -1.2%

Employed 77,823 78,386 79,561 2.2% 1.5%

Unemployed 6,232 5,647 3,441 -44.8% -39.1%

Unemployment Rate 7.4% 6.7% 4.1% -44.1% -38.3%

24 month 12 month

Bristol County December 2014 December 2015 December 2016 % Change % Change

Labor Force 288,473 287,683 286,962 -0.5% -0.3%

Employed 270,494 271,366 276,955 2.4% 2.1%

Unemployed 17,979 16,317 10,007 -44.3% -38.7%

Unemployment Rate 6.2% 5.7% 3.5% -44.0% -38.5%

24 month 12 month

Fairhaven December 2014 December 2015 December 2016 % Change % Change

Labor Force 9,413 9,434 9,337 -0.8% -1.0%

Employed 8,837 8,887 9,017 2.0% 1.5%

Unemployed 576 547 320 -44.4% -41.5%

Unemployment Rate 6.1% 5.8% 3.4% -44.0% -40.9%

Source: Massachusetts Department of Employment and Training
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 Additionally, below is a demographic summary of the Fairhaven population, including 

statistics on employment and transportation characteristics.  The majority of employed residents 

(92.6%) commute by car and most employed have a commute of less than 25 minutes, as 

indicated by the chart below.  This concentration of regional employment is consistent with 

observations within the market. 
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Transportation 
Massachusetts benefits from a broad-based and well-established transportation network.  

Logan International Airport, located in the city of Boston, is one of the country’s most active 

terminals serving both domestic and international travelers.  A large interstate highway system 

connects Massachusetts with the rest of New England and the country.  Interstate 95 connects 

with State Route 128 and forms the inner loop around Boston, while Interstate 495 forms the 

outer loop, both of which run in a generally north-south direction.  The Massachusetts Turnpike 

(Interstate 90) originates in Boston and connects the city with points west and upstate New York.  

The John F. Fitzgerald Expressway (the Central Artery) runs north-south through Boston and 

connects the north and south shores.  The Central Artery Project has expanded and depressed the 

Southeast Expressway and connects the Massachusetts Turnpike to Logan Airport through the 

Ted Williams Tunnel in an effort to ease traffic congestion and beautify the city of Boston.     

According to traffic count estimates provided by ESRI, the intersection of Washington 

Street and Green Street is the most traveled non-highway intersection in Fairhaven.  The Route 

240/Route 6 traffic counter indicated an average of 18,000-26,971 car trips per day traveling in a 

north-south direction, and between 3,350 and 6,700 daily car trips along Washington Street and 

Green Street.  The concentration of car trips around the subject property is considered significant 

when compared to known regional high traffic areas along Interstate 195 of between 40,789 and 

63,924 car trips per day, as indicated by the below maps.  The subject property benefits from 

excellent access to transportation and exposure to vehicular and pedestrian traffic. 
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Trends – Fairhaven 

 

Source: STDBOnline 

 
Population 

Fairhaven is an established commercial and residential community and had a 2000 

population of 16,159.  According to demographic data provided by STDBOnline, the population 

of Fairhaven had decreased since 2000 for a 2010 population of 15,873, with an estimated 2016 

population of 15,846; an annual decrease of 0.03% over the period, and with an estimated 2021 

population of 15,932; an annual increase of 0.11% over the period.  Additionally, we have 

compiled various population projections for Fairhaven.  The Donahue Institute projections are 

the most comprehensive and indicate a decline in overall population of Fairhaven into the future, 

as indicated by the chart below, however those projections are compared against projections 

from the Census Bureau’s American Communities Survey and the Southeast Regional Planning 

and Economic Development District. 
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Household growth and formation is generally anemic and lags the overall population 

growth; indicating that residents are potentially unable to form new discrete households or chose 

not to.  Data indicates Fairhaven households growing at a rate of 0.08% since 2000 for a 2010 

count of 6,672 households, with an estimated 2016 household count of 6,646, an annual decrease 

of 0.06% over the period, and an estimated 2021 household count of 6,673, an annual increase of 
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Population Projections - Fairhaven, MA

Donahue Institute Projections

SRPEDD Projections

Census/ACS 2015 (5-Year)

Age Range 2000 2015 % Change 2020 % Change 2025 % Change 2030 % Change 2035 % Change

0-4 696 622 -10.63% 615 -1.13% 580 -5.69% 535 -7.76% 503 -5.98%

5-9 731 749 2.46% 690 -7.88% 677 -1.88% 639 -5.61% 591 -7.51%

10-14 943 822 -12.83% 861 4.74% 805 -6.50% 784 -2.61% 739 -5.74%

15-19 983 827 -15.87% 728 -11.97% 769 5.63% 719 -6.50% 695 -3.34%

20-24 758 787 3.83% 675 -14.23% 600 -11.11% 629 4.83% 593 -5.72%

25-29 742 782 5.39% 783 0.13% 688 -12.13% 622 -9.59% 650 4.50%

30-34 863 855 -0.93% 868 1.52% 871 0.35% 768 -11.83% 693 -9.77%

35-39 991 986 -0.50% 966 -2.03% 972 0.62% 968 -0.41% 858 -11.36%

40-44 1,151 1,036 -9.99% 1,045 0.87% 1,030 -1.44% 1,024 -0.58% 1,023 -0.10%

45-49 1,300 1,138 -12.46% 1,037 -8.88% 1,050 1.25% 1,041 -0.86% 1,033 -0.77%

50-54 1,324 1,265 -4.46% 1,103 -12.81% 1,008 -8.61% 1,022 1.39% 1,014 -0.78%

55-59 1,220 1,403 15.00% 1,324 -5.63% 1,157 -12.61% 1,063 -8.12% 1,079 1.51%

60-64 1,042 1,184 13.63% 1,341 13.26% 1,265 -5.67% 1,109 -12.33% 1,019 -8.12%

65-69 769 922 19.90% 1,042 13.02% 1,176 12.86% 1,110 -5.61% 968 -12.79%

70-74 655 838 27.94% 997 18.97% 1,127 13.04% 1,268 12.51% 1,194 -5.84%

75-79 517 524 1.35% 658 25.57% 776 17.93% 878 13.14% 984 12.07%

80-84 520 439 -15.58% 443 0.91% 544 22.80% 640 17.65% 730 14.06%

85+ 668 713 6.74% 663 -7.01% 624 -5.88% 670 7.37% 751 12.09%

65+ 15,873 15,892 0.12% 15,839 -0.33% 15,719 -0.76% 15,489 -1.46% 15,117 -2.40%

Source: Dohahue Institute (Umass)

Projected Population by Age

Donahue Institute Modeling - Fairhaven



Rogers School; Fairhaven, MA 

only 0.08% over the period.  Few additions to 

may contribute to slow household formation and growth rates within Fairhaven, as compared to 

the region. 

Source: STDBOnline

Population by Age 

The cohort charts depict an abnormal population distribution in the Fairhaven market 

compared to the State and Nation with a population density heavily weighted in 45

age brackets and a gradual decline after age 65+ age groups.   What is also of note is the 

population trends projected over the next 5 years with the largest population growth in 25

year old age cohorts and a decline in <25 populations in every age bracket.  This data is 

consistent with various surveyed sources throughout this report and indicates an 

and population growth in older households.
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may contribute to slow household formation and growth rates within Fairhaven, as compared to 
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Source: STDBOnline 
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supply and a relatively small (25%) of rental units 

may contribute to slow household formation and growth rates within Fairhaven, as compared to 

 

 

t an abnormal population distribution in the Fairhaven market 

compared to the State and Nation with a population density heavily weighted in 45-64 year old 

age brackets and a gradual decline after age 65+ age groups.   What is also of note is the 

n trends projected over the next 5 years with the largest population growth in 25-84 

year old age cohorts and a decline in <25 populations in every age bracket.  This data is 

consistent with various surveyed sources throughout this report and indicates an aging population 
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Household Income – Fairhaven 

 

 
Income 

A study conducted by STDBOnline, estimates the median household income (MHI) of 

households in Fairhaven at $59,742, compared to a MHI estimate of $65,597 for 2021.  The 

household income trends in the above chart indicate an increase in two distinct cohorts; 

<$15,000 and $75,000-$150,000+ per year groups, consistent with a stable, long-term population 

group that is aging.   

 

Annual Growth Rates – Fairhaven 

 

Additionally, we have reviewed and analyzed published attendance statistics for the 

Fairhaven public school system to attempt to quantify need and demand for additional school 

buildings or classrooms.  The data indicates a declining system enrollment from 2006 through 

2014 and more recently, an increase in overall enrollment, however, still well below peak levels 

in 2006.  Elementary enrollment data indicates recent increasing enrollment overall, however, 

marginal in overall increase.  Historic and current school enrollment, coupled with projected 

population and household formation statistics outlined within this report are considered 

significant and do not indicate a strong future need for additional school development. 
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Source: Massachusetts Department of Elementary and Secondary Education 

 

Preliminary Retail Demand Analysis 
As an exercise in analyzing potential retail demand, we have reviewed data provided by 

ESRI Business Systems in a report titled Retail MarketPlace Profile.  The report is included 

below and classifies existing retail establishments into 27 industry groups in the retail trade 

sector, as well as four industry groups within the food services and drinking establishments 

subsector.  The report estimates sales to consumers by existing establishments and demand in the 

form of retail potential estimates the expected amount spent by consumers at existing retail 

establishments.  The Leakage/Surplus Factor represents a snapshot of potential retail opportunity 

and is a measure of the relationship between supply and demand.  A positive value represents 

leakage of retail opportunity outside the trade area and a negative value represents a surplus of 

retail sales; a market where customers are drawn in from outside the trade area.  The Retail Gap 

represents the difference between Retail Potential and Retail Sales, as indicated by the chart 

below, and serves to illustrate the unsatisfied local demand. 
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  Economic activity in the U.S. continues to improve; however, the economic growth of 

the nation can be characterized as modest as the economy of the nation is in recovery.  

Employment, GDP, investment spending, consumer confidence, and availability of capital for 

investment are showing signs of improvement on a national basis.  Massachusetts and the region 

have outpaced the national recovery and are showing signs of stabilized economic and 
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employment situations. On December 15, 2015, the Federal Reserve Bank decided to increase 

the target range for the federal funds rate to 0.25% to 0.50%. The Committee judged that there 

had been considerable improvement in labor market conditions throughout the year, and it was 

reasonably confident that inflation would rise, over the medium term, to its 2% objective. Given 

the economic outlook, and recognizing the time it takes for policy actions to affect future 

economic outcomes, the Committee decided to raise the target range for the federal funds rate.  

At the most recent meeting of December 13, 2016, the Fed decided to raise the target range for 

the federal funds rate to 0.50% to 0.75%. The stance of monetary policy remains 

accommodative, thereby supporting some further strengthening in labor market conditions and a 

return to 2.0% inflation.  

Real estate recoveries are driven mainly by employment growth and when GDP, and the 

labor markets begin to add jobs again, the real estate markets can begin to recover.  Real estate 

recoveries are driven mainly by employment growth and when GDP, and the labor markets begin 

to add jobs again, the real estate markets can begin to recover.  Fairhaven has a population and 

household growth rate that has historically been substantially lower than the region and state, and 

has population and household formation projections either increasing at a nominal rate, or 

declining, which provides the demographic context for our feasibility analysis going forward.  
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Historic Financing Sources 

 Given the analysis above and the lack of response to previous development oriented 

RFPs, it is clear that the project will require additional subsidy no matter the use.  Below are 

some typical forms of financial sources utilized in historic buildings across the Commonwealth.   

 
Federal Historic Rehabilitation Tax Credits  

The federal historic rehabilitation tax credits are available for income-producing 

buildings which are listed in the National Register of Historic Places and which are substantially 

rehabilitated according to the Secretary of Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation.  Under this 

program, 20 percent of the total qualified rehabilitation expenditures (“QRE’s”) are returned to 

the owner in the form of a dollar-for-dollar credit on federal income taxes. 

A three-part Historic Preservation Certification Application (“HPCA”), together with 

project plans and photographs are submitted to the Massachusetts Historical Commission (MHC) 

and the National Park Service (NPS).  The MHC has a review and comment role in the process, 

but the NPS has the final decision making authority regarding certification of the completed 

rehabilitation.  Successful certification of the completed project and, obtaining the subsequent 

tax benefits, is dependent upon rehabilitation work that meets the Secretary of the Interior’s 

Standards for Rehabilitation. 

The Massachusetts Historic Rehabilitation Tax Credit (“MAHRTC”) is available on a 

competitive basis for income-producing buildings which are determined a “qualified historic 

structure” by the MHC and which are substantially rehabilitated and determined a certified 

rehabilitation by the MHC.  Under the Massachusetts tax credit program, up to 20 percent of the 

total qualified rehabilitation expenditures is returned to the owner in the form of a dollar-per-

dollar credit on state income taxes.  The three-part MAHRTC application, together with the 

additional supporting information required for the competitive process and photographic 

documentation, is submitted to the MHC to qualify for consideration in application rounds.  

Successful certification of the completed project by the MHC and securing the subsequent tax 

benefits is dependent upon rehabilitation work that meets the Secretary of the Interior’s 

Standards for Rehabilitation. 

The two programs follow the same basic standards from a design review perspective and 

both are at least partially administered by the MHC.  The major differences lie in the fact that the 

federal program is a guaranteed 20% of the QRE’s while the state program funds are “up to 
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20%”, competitive and allocated to a project during three application rounds that take place 

annually in January, April, and August.  Other differences between the programs include that 

MAHRTC having a lower basis test, being available to non-profits and only requiring the 

building be eligible for listing on the National Register, but not actually listed.  The capped 

nature of the state program makes it very difficult to both receive state tax credit allocations in 

any sizable amount as well predict what the total amount of state credit will be relative to the 

project’s sources. 

The Massachusetts Preservation Projects Fund (MPPF) is a state-funded 50% 

reimbursable matching grant program established in 1984 to support the preservation of 

properties, landscapes, and sites (cultural resources) listed in the State Register of Historic 

Places.  Applicants must be a municipality or nonprofit organization. 

Historic cultural resources in public and nonprofit ownership and use frequently suffer 

from deferred maintenance, incompatible use, or are threatened by demolition. These important 

resources represent a significant portion of the Commonwealth’s heritage. By providing 

assistance to historic cultural resources owned by nonprofit or municipal entities, the 

Massachusetts Historical Commission hopes to ensure their continued use and integrity  

Requests may be submitted to conduct studies necessary to enable future development or 

protection of a State Register-listed property, such as feasibility studies involving the preparation 

of plans and specifications, historic structures reports, and certain archaeological investigations. 

With planning projects, the architectural/engineering fees to conduct such studies are eligible for 

funding. Costs associated with the project sign, photography, and legal ads are also eligible for 

reimbursement. 

Requests may be submitted for construction activities including stabilization, protection, 

rehabilitation, and restoration. Grant funding can only be used to cover costs of material and 

labor necessary to ensure the preservation, safety, and accessibility of historic cultural resources. 

Development of universal access is allowable as part of a larger project (ideally, no more than 

30%). With construction or "bricks & mortar" projects, therefore, the architectural or engineering 

fees for any project work are not eligible for funding or use as matching share. 

 
Allowable costs: Overall building preservation, building code compliance, and barrier-free 

access where historic fabric is directly involved are eligible as well as the cost of a project 

sign, photography, recording of the preservation restriction, and legal ads. 
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Non-allowable costs: Projects consisting of routine maintenance, upgrading of mechanical 

systems (i.e., heating, ventilation, air conditioning, electrical, plumbing), renovation of 

non-historic spaces, moving of historic buildings, or construction of additions will not be 

considered. Projects involving the interior of buildings actively used for religious purposes 

are generally not considered eligible. Architectural or engineering fees for any project 

work are not eligible for funding or use as matching share. 

 

Requests may be submitted to acquire State Register-listed properties that are imminently 

threatened with inappropriate alteration or destruction. 

The Massachusetts Preservation Projects Fund is currently funded for one grant round 

through fiscal year 2016. Requests for pre-development projects can range from $5,000 to 

$30,000; requests for development or acquisition projects may range from $7,500 to $100,000. 

Work completed prior to grant award is ineligible for funding consideration. 

A unique feature of the program allows applicants to request up to 75% of total 

construction costs if there is a commitment to establish a historic property maintenance fund by 

setting aside an additional 25% over their matching share in a restricted endowment fund.  

Emergency funds are available at the Secretary’s discretion for stabilization of resources 

considered in imminent danger. There are no deadlines for the submission of emergency fund 

requests. 

The State Register of Historic Places is the official list of the state’s cultural resources 

deserving preservation consideration. The State Register is a compilation of eight different types 

of local, state, and federal designations. The most common designations on the State Register are 

National Historic Landmarks, National Register properties, and local historic districts. 

The largest single category on the State Register is from National Register nominations. 

The MHC can only accept National Register nominations from communities that have completed 

a comprehensive survey of their historic properties. National Register listing involves substantial 

lead-time and therefore procedures for nominating eligible unlisted properties should be 

implemented well ahead of the next grants cycle. Properties can be listed individually or as 

contributing elements of a National Register District. To find out if your community has a 

comprehensive survey or to initiate the process of evaluating a property for listing on the 

National Register, contact the Preservation Planning Division of the MHC.  Applicants should 

contact the Massachusetts Historical Commission or their local historical commission to 
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ascertain State Register status of the property before applying for grant funds. 

 
Selection Criteria 

• Level of historical significance of the property 

• Potential for loss or destruction of the property 

• Administrative and financial management capabilities of the applicant 

• Appropriateness of proposed work for the property 

• Demonstrated financial need 

• Extent of public support and benefit from users, professionals, and community leaders 

• Consistency with state and local preservation and community revitalization plans 

• Use of traditional materials and building techniques 

• Geographic distribution and first-time grant for community/project 

The owner of a property funded for a development or acquisition project must enter into 

and record a preservation restriction and maintenance agreement in perpetuity. Owners of 

properties funded for pre-development projects shall enter into a preservation restriction for a 

term of years, depending on the grant amount awarded. 

Most subsidy programs for historic rehabilitation and adaptive reuse of historic properties 

are dependent upon the viability and feasibility of the underlying project.  Soft debt, tax credits, 

or other forms of subsidy are utilized to fill funding gaps in otherwise unfeasible projects.  These 

financing vehicles can offset development costs up to 20%-30%, however, there are some 

funding gaps outlined within the feasibility exercises that are far too wide to bridge with soft 

debt or tax credit allocations.   
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Discussion of General Findings 

As was noted in the interim report, based on the result of previous RFPs with little to no 

response from the development community, the building does not have a market-rate use.  

Developers who are looking at a historic building like the Rogers School typically layer multiple 

sources of funding in order to make the project feasible and reduce the inherent risk of a historic 

building.  Schools are often good adaptive reuse candidates due to their architectural character as 

well as their location in a neighborhood setting and their ability to be subdivided for multiple 

users and for a variety of uses from multifamily housing to traditional office or even light 

manufacturing.  Schools also are often configured to provide abundant natural light to the 

classrooms and have a corridor configuration that lend themselves to multiple uses as noted 

above. 

The Rogers School does not have many of the features that make historic school 

buildings attractive for rehabilitation.  A typical floor plate at Rogers has approximately 7,250 

square feet, of which only about 4,360 is usable.  Approximately  25% of the first and second 

floor area is center hallway space and another 15% is allocated to structures, chases, and stair 

halls.  Schools built post 1900, especially more towards the 1920s, tend to have the desired 

architectural features and more efficient use of square footage making them more readily 

rehabilitated.  The architecture of the building is impressive and reflective of the best civic 

architecture of the period, but the character defining features of this period pose very difficult 

challenges beginning with the raised basement which sets the first floor significantly above 

grade, thus contributing to additional costs for accessibility.  This poses challenges to reuse 

relative to making the building compliant with the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA).  The 

height of the raised basement and first floor also creates a challenge for any type of use that 

requires a street presence, such as retail.  The location of the basement and first floor windows 

do not provide ample opportunities for display.  This is further exacerbated by another character 

defining feature of schools of this period, which is that they often are located in the middle of 

larger green spaces and set back from their main street.  

The rear addition does not have the same ADA compliance challenges as the original 

building, but its orientation, location at the rear of the main building, and the prominence of the 

large, high-bay gym also hinder visibility for any use that want a street presence.  The scale of 
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the building also does not help relative to trying to address compliance issues in the original 

school. 

Most of the exterior compliance issues can be overcome through thoughtful design or 

possibly variances and waivers, but they need to not only facilitate entrance from the exterior, 

but link up to vertical circulation on the interior.  Again, due to the period of construction, the 

floor plans of the original building are not conducive to many types of reuses.  The foursquare 

configuration with two connected lobbies creates circulation and subdivision issues when trying 

to configure for a number of uses, especially residential.  Schools of a later period tend to longer 

double or single-loaded corridors that provide a greater ratio of windows per wall then the 

original building, which makes them more conducive to efficient reuse.  The floor plan also 

makes it difficult to cost effectively locate an elevator that can allow access to all floors while 

being located close to a main entrance point. 

 Another issue related to efficiency relative to operating the original building long-term is 

the large interior volume of the building that adds additional operating costs to heating and 

cooling.  A typical floor plate at Rogers has approximately 7,250 square feet, of which only 

about 4,360 is usable.  Approximately 25% of the first and second floor area is center hallway 

space and another 15% is allocated to structures, chases, and stair halls.  The total useable area of 

the combined buildings is approximately 31,169, compared to a gross area of 43,209; which 

indicates an efficiency factor of 72%.  Accordingly 28% of the area of the building is unusable 

and lost to stairwells, hallways, utility areas, and obstructions.  Similar efficiency issues arise 

relative to the amount of insulation, or lack there of, found in the building.  Many of these items 

can be addressed during a rehabilitation process, but will add costs to the project. 

 An initial analysis of the costs associated with bringing the two buildings into basic ADA 

and building code compliance is approximately $3.6 million, as indicated by the chart below.  

This estimate is based on typical per square foot costs for rehabilitation projects.  It does not 

include any lead paint or asbestos abatement, mold remediation, sprinkler systems and fire 

alarms, new HVAC systems, new electrical systems and wiring, or repairs to exterior masonry or 

roofing systems.  Once in compliance, the building could theoretically be used for basic office 

use, but would still need additional investment in order to be brought up to an operating 

condition that was fully code compliant and ready for a future use.  This additional investment of 

approximately $60-$70 per square foot ($2.5-$3.0 million) would include those items that are 
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noted above, but would not account for a specific use type or specialized improvements or 

fixtures.  For instance, a residential use would have a much larger budget due to the additional 

expense of adding kitchens and baths as well as the demolition expense of removing existing 

baths and other partitions in order to try to maximize unit efficiency.  Other more intensive uses, 

like a medical use, would also have additional added costs well beyond the $7 million estimate. 

Specifics regarding the cost estimates follow in the appendix. 

 This chart outlines the basic code compliance issues and cost estimates associated with 

bringing the property up to current building and accessibility codes for a commercial assembly 

use. 

 

 The conclusion of the general findings is that the level of investment required to bring the 

building up to some level of code compliance and make it operational for a specific use is most 

likely a minimum investment of approximately $5 million, depending on the intensity of use and 

the level of renovations.  This level of investment would make the building functional and 

include some systems upgrades but in no way would it be considered a complete rehabilitation 

nor would the improvements be enough to likely find a market use.  We have analyzed potential 

uses and markets below to understand the use potential and markets for each potential use. 

 
  

Soft Code Compliance Costs Cost/SF Total Cost

Development Expense

Site Control $0

Remediation $0

Site Work, Parking, Paving & Landscaping $894,000

Interior Fit out Costs

Original Building $784,860

Addition $322,860

Circulation Costs/Common Areas $425,400

Envelope Repair Costs/Energy Code $239,049

Construction Cost $2,666,169

Soft Costs (Engineering, Architect, Legal) 10.00% $266,617

Developer's Profit & Overhead 10.00% $266,617

Construction Contingency 15.00% $399,925

Total Cost to Bring to Code Compliance $83.31 $3,600,000
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Potential Use Scenarios 

 Looking at the potential rehabilitation costs and the area market data, as was noted in the 

previous section, the buildings do not appear to be economically feasible from a traditional 

market perspective.  The renovation costs and level of intervention required to bring the 

structures up to code would not meet minimum return on investment requirements to make the 

property financeable.  Even with additional funding sources brought to bear, a truly market 

derived project is most likely not feasible.  This is not to say that the property does not have any 

potential as a real estate development, but does mean that any third party development would 

most likely not fit into the traditional real estate model. 

 We have reviewed and analyzed general market conditions, capital market conditions, 

and the current regulatory environment for various uses.  Through our analysis we have made 

baseline assumptions around a basic ‘plain vanilla’ construction program that includes basic 

costs to improve the building for a certain prescribed use.  These assumptions have been based 

on published construction cost estimating databases, local and current statistical adjusters, 

previous experience within the market, and consultation with active market participants within 

the various uses and markets.  In short, the data and assumptions are based on typical costs 

experienced within the market and are considered a reasonable basis for analysis and discussion 

for each of the potential use scenarios.   

The base construction cost is then adjusted for any outstanding construction costs, 

developer’s profit, overhead, and contingency to arrive at a total estimated development cost for 

each scenario.   Appropriate allowances for direct construction costs to complete the construction 

and contingency and developer’s profit are estimated for the prevailing and foreseeable market 

and are based on the development scenario and risk profile assessed to each building program.  

Additionally, indirect costs, contingencies, or administrative costs not directly attributable to 

specific cost items are estimated to be in the range of 10%-20% of the total hard costs, depending 

on the development profile.  Developer’s profit or entrepreneurial profit often is included as a 

soft cost in the pro-forma and it is the incentive required to cause a development to be 

undertaken.  The range for developer’s profit is substantial, from 10% or less for turnkey 

development to upwards of 25% for highly speculative ventures.  For this analysis 10%-20% the 

total project development has been estimated.   
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Reuse as a Public (Elementary) School 
Based on public input to date, the majority of the citizens interested in saving the building 

favor the town retaining ownership and the return of the building to a school or administrative 

related use.  Through our demographic and economic analysis, and data projections provided by 

the town of Fairhaven School department, in the previous section of the report, historic growth 

patterns for the town and projected future trends indicate that the need for an additional school 

for the Fairhaven Public School system is minimal for the foreseeable future.   Additionally, as 

previously discussed, the level of investment required to return the buildings back to an operable 

school use does not appear to make economic sense as a newly constructed school building could 

receive a much greater amount of state funding, be built to a greater level of efficiency and cost 

effectiveness, and would more readily address any future needs.  Schools also have more 

specialized design requirements and a modern school would have a more efficient layout and 

better use of space.  Based on current new construction and rehabilitation cost estimates provided 

by the Massachusetts School Building Authority for school renovation and addition projects 

within the previous 12 months, the likely redevelopment cost for the reuse as a school building 

would be in the range of approximately $17 million, as indicated by the chart below.  The 

Massachusetts School Building Authority source data is attached as an appendix to this report for 

reference.  We have assumed an average construction cost of approximately $300 per square foot 

of building area and a 20% construction contingency and 10% developer’s profit estimate.  The 

model below does not estimate site work or remediation of hazardous materials.  Our experience 

suggests that asbestos removal can range from an average of approximately $2.25-$3.00 per 

square foot for encapsulation methods to approximately $15.00 per square foot for spot removal 

and approximately $30.00-$40.00 per square foot for full abatement.  Similarly, lead removal 

can range from an average of approximately $4.00-$4.50 per square foot for encapsulation 

methods to approximately $12.50 per square foot for spot removal and approximately $15.00-

$16.00 per square foot for full abatement.   

The use requirements for a public school, private school, or other public use governed 

and regulated by the Commonwealth of Massachusetts would be similar, if not the same.  The 

development cost estimates include the construction and interior fit out costs as well as systems 

and infrastructure costs for educational uses.  These estimates do not include specialized 
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equipment or fixtures, nor do they anticipate any addition or modification of the existing 

building envelope. 

 

As discussed throughout this report, the current population metrics and projected growth 

in the town is considered modest at most and there does not appear to be sufficient current or 

long-term demand for additional school or administration facilities within Fairhaven.  As a 

school facility would most likely be municipally owned and operated, there are limited sources 

of capital or operating revenue, aside from one-time capital reimbursement from the state and 

town funds to offset the cost of development of a school facility.  The most likely scenario would 

involve a public finance model using a municipal bond issue.  Fairhaven currently has a Moody’s 

rating of Aa2 and the current market for municipal bonds is active and offers a competitive 

advantage over rates available for existing long-term financing tools.  Under this scenario, the 

town would be bear most, if not, all of the capital and operating costs associated with the use. 

 
  

School/Education Use SF Cost/SF Total Cost

Development Expense

Site Control $0

Site Work/Remediation $0

Construction Cost 43,210 $300 $12,963,000

Construction Contingency 20.00% $2,592,600

Developer's Profit 10.00% $1,296,300

Total Cost to Develop School $391 $16,900,000
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Reuse as a School Administration/Municipal Office Building 
The other use that was mentioned on multiple occasions during the public process was 

the use of the building for administrative purposes by the town, either by the municipality of the 

schools.  Included in these discussions were several comments regarding the need for a new 

location for the local cable access television channel, in addition to meeting space.  The use of 

the building by the town may in some ways be the most efficient as there is a greater likelihood 

the town could invest less in the property, not updating all systems for instance, while still 

bringing the building into compliance.  In many ways this may seem like the path of least 

resistance, but at best it is a short-term fix. Like a potential school use, looking at the data, the 

growth of the town over the next decade or more would not appear to require additional office 

space beyond what already exists.  Like a new school, if additional office space is needed, 

construction of a new facility would be the most cost affective and could most likely be build to 

address any special interest groups like the cable access channel.  Financing would be more 

readily available as the town could most likely fund the rehabilitation through a bond offering, 

but it again would only be a stopgap measure. 

We have modeled two scenarios for a plain vanilla municipal office use, with the first 

utilizing the entire building of approximately 43,210 square feet, including basement, first floor, 

second floor, third floor, and the entire 1950s addition.  The second scenario limits the buildout 

and finishing to approximately 28,710 square feet, including first floor, second floor, and the 

entire 1950s addition.  The code compliance costs and major infrastructure improvements are for 

the entire building and are relatively fixed and not a function of the amount of space improved, 

finished, or occupied. 

Based on current new construction and rehabilitation cost estimates developed through 

discussions with market participants, the Marshall & Swift construction cost database, and 

analysis of the current code requirements of the property, the estimated redevelopment cost for 

the reuse as a municipal office or school administration building would be in the range of 

approximately $4.8-5.4 million, as indicated by the charts below.  We have assumed a plain 

vanilla office fit out of low cost construction of approximately $35.00 per square foot of building 

area and a 10% soft costs estimate, 10% construction contingency and 10% developer’s profit 

estimate and overhead.  The model below does not estimate site work or remediation of 

hazardous materials.  Our experience suggests that asbestos removal can range from an average 
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of approximately $2.25-$3.00 per square foot for encapsulation methods to approximately 

$15.00 per square foot for spot removal and approximately $30.00-$40.00 per square foot for full 

abatement.  Similarly, lead removal can range from an average of approximately $4.00-$4.50 per 

square foot for encapsulation methods to approximately $12.50 per square foot for spot removal 

and approximately $15.00-$16.00 per square foot for full abatement.   

 

 

 
 As indicated in the model below, the limited scope scenario does not offer the benefit of 

amortizing or spreading out the fixed costs over the entire building, but rather puts upward 

pressure on the cost per square foot of useable area.  There may be opportunities to reduce fixed 

costs by occupying portions of the building and mothballing portions, however, code compliance 

waivers may be required in order to accommodate partial occupancy. 

Municipal Office/Administrative - Full Scope SF Cost/SF Total Cost

Development Expense

Site Control $0

Remediation $0

Site Work, Parking, Paving & Landscaping $894,000

Interior Fit Out Costs

Original Building $784,860

Addition $322,860

Circulation Costs/Common Areas $425,400

Envelope Repair Costs/Energy Code $239,049

Interior Office Finish - Low Cost 43,210 $35.00 $1,512,350

Construction Cost $4,178,519

Soft Costs (Engineering, Architect, Legal) 10.00% $417,852

Developer's Profit & Overhead 10.00% $417,852

Construction Contingency 10.00% $417,852

Total Cost to Develop Municipal Office - Full Scope $124.97 $5,400,000
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As discussed throughout this report, the current population metrics and projected growth 

in the town is considered modest at most and there does not appear to be sufficient current or 

long-term demand for additional municipal office space or school administration facilities within 

Fairhaven.  As a municipal office building or administration facility would most likely be 

municipally owned and operated, there are limited sources of capital or operating revenue, aside 

from one-time capital reimbursement from the state and town funds to offset the cost of 

development of a municipal office building.  The most likely scenario would involve a public 

finance model using a municipal bond issue.  Fairhaven currently has a Moody’s rating of Aa2 

and the current market for municipal bonds is active and offers a competitive advantage over 

rates available for existing long-term financing tools.  Under this scenario, the town would be 

bear most, if not, all of the capital and operating costs associated with the use. 

 

  

Municipal Office/Administrative - Limited Scope SF Cost/SF Total Cost

Development Expense

Site Control $0

Remediation $0

Site Work, Parking, Paving & Landscaping $894,000

Interior Fit Out Costs

Original Building $784,860

Addition $322,860

Circulation Costs/Common Areas $425,400

Envelope Repair Costs/Energy Code $239,049

Interior Office Finish - Low Cost 28,710 $35.00 $1,004,850

Construction Cost $3,671,019

Soft Costs (Engineering, Architect, Legal) 10.00% $367,102

Developer's Profit & Overhead 10.00% $367,102

Construction Contingency 10.00% $367,102

Total Cost to Develop Municipal Office - Limited Scope $167.19 $4,800,000
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Multifamily Housing – Market Rate Condominiums 
As discussed within this report the sale of condominiums in Fairhaven increased 12.5% 

to 9 over 2014 levels of 8, with average sale prices increasing 2.86% over the year to reach 

$180,000 from $175,000 in 2014.  The current median sales price of a condominium in 

Fairhaven is $182,500 and 14 have been recorded from January-November 2016.  The low level 

of condominium sales transactions and relatively low median sales price is an indication of the 

temperate condominium market in Fairhaven and the relatively low demand for condominium 

units within the market. 

Based on current new construction and rehabilitation cost estimates developed through 

discussions with market participants, the Marshall & Swift construction cost database, and 

analysis of the current code requirements of the property, the estimated redevelopment cost for 

the reuse as a market-rate for-sale condominium use would be in the range of approximately 

$8.425 million, as indicated by the chart below.  We have assumed a plain vanilla residential fit 

out of good quality construction of approximately $150 per square foot of building area and a 

10% soft costs estimate, 10% construction contingency and 10% developer’s profit estimate and 

overhead.   

The model below does not estimate site work or remediation of hazardous materials.  Our 

experience suggests that asbestos removal can range from an average of approximately $2.25-

$3.00 per square foot for encapsulation methods to approximately $15.00 per square foot for spot 

removal and approximately $30.00-$40.00 per square foot for full abatement.  Similarly, lead 

removal can range from an average of approximately $4.00-$4.50 per square foot for 

encapsulation methods to approximately $12.50 per square foot for spot removal and 

approximately $15.00-$16.00 per square foot for full abatement.   
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This analysis assumes the site and building have the capacity to support such 

improvements and no assumptions have been made about the capacity of the site for domestic 

water, septic or sewer, or other infrastructure capacities.  Based on recent transactions for 

condominium homes within Fairhaven, an estimated sales price of $250 per square foot is 

considered a reasonable basis for the analysis.  Additionally, we have used a 5.0% reserve for 

marketing and brokerage commissions.  The total sales revenue of $6,614,750, based on a full 

unit buildout of the net building area less the gymnasium area, has been adjusted for brokerage 

commissions of $330,738 and the construction cost estimate of approximately $8,425,950 to 

result in a net deficit of $2,100,000.  This exercise is considered preliminary and is based on a 

hypothetical subdivision and buildout capacity that could be influenced by sensitivities within 

the models and altered assumptions, however, does not appear to support the conclusion that 

adaptive reuse of the property for market-rate condominium use is a feasible reuse possibility 

without alternative financing methods to fill the funding gap. 

The simple condominium feasibility pro forma above shows a conservative estimate of a 

25% funding gap on a development cost of around $8,425,950.  That's exclusive of site control, 

remediation, and any site work, and assumes a fairly simple development scenario.  However, 

with a funding gap at 25% of the total construction costs, it is unlikely there will be enough soft 

debt, tax credits, or another subsidy to fill the funding gap for a market-rate project.   

 

  

MF Residential - Condominium SF Cost/SF Total Cost

Development Expense

Site Control $0

Site Work/Remediation $0

Construction Cost - All In 43,210 $150 $6,481,500

Soft Costs (Engineering, Architect, Legal) 10.00% $648,150

Developer's Profit & Overhead 10.00% $648,150

Construction Contingency 10.00% $648,150

Total Cost to Develop Condominiums $195 $8,425,950

Condominium Sales Revenue

Condominium Sales 26,459 $250 $6,614,750

Condominium Sales Expenses

Brokerage Commission/Marketing 5.00% $330,738

Net Income ($2,100,000)
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Multifamily Housing – Market Rate or Subsidized Rental Housing 
Based on current new construction and rehabilitation cost estimates developed through 

discussions with market participants, the Marshall & Swift construction cost database, and 

analysis of the current code requirements of the property, the estimated redevelopment cost for 

the reuse as a market-rate or subsidized rental housing use would be in the range of 

approximately $8.425 million, as indicated by the chart below.  We have assumed a plain vanilla 

residential fit out of good quality construction of approximately $150 per square foot of building 

area and a 10% soft costs estimate, 10% construction contingency and 10% developer’s profit 

estimate and overhead.   

The model below does not estimate site work or remediation of hazardous materials.  Our 

experience suggests that asbestos removal can range from an average of approximately $2.25-

$3.00 per square foot for encapsulation methods to approximately $15.00 per square foot for spot 

removal and approximately $30.00-$40.00 per square foot for full abatement.  Similarly, lead 

removal can range from an average of approximately $4.00-$4.50 per square foot for 

encapsulation methods to approximately $12.50 per square foot for spot removal and 

approximately $15.00-$16.00 per square foot for full abatement. 

 

 We have made assumptions for the modeling of a market-rate and affordable rental 

housing development within the existing building envelope and a hypothetical model that 

includes the construction of approximately 84 units of rental housing within a large extension 

building constructed to the rear of the property to bring the hypothetical development to 100 

units. 

MF Residential - Rental SF Cost/SF Total Cost

Development Expense

Site Control $0

Site Work/Remediation $0

Construction Cost - All In 43,210 $150 $6,481,500

Soft Costs (Engineering, Architect, Legal) 10.00% $648,150

Developer's Profit & Overhead 10.00% $648,150

Construction Contingency 10.00% $648,150

Total Cost to Develop Apartments $195 $8,425,950
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A simple rental housing feasibility pro forma above shows a conservative estimate of a 

45% feasibility gap, or approximately $4,000,000 on a development cost of around $8,425,950.  

This model is exclusive of site control, remediation, and any site work costs, and assumes a 

fairly simple development scenario with aggressive operating assumptions within the existing 

building shell.  However, with a funding gap of over 45% of the total construction costs, it is 

unlikely there will be enough soft debt, historic tax credits, or another subsidy to fill the funding 

gap for a market-rate project.   

Additionally, we have looked at the suitability of the project to support an affordable 

housing development within the existing shell and building a large attached structure to 

accommodate approximately 100 units in total.  A project of between 75 and 125 units would be 

most likely in order to amortize and distribute the capital costs associated with the development.  

We have chosen 100 units as a point of analysis and comparison for this exercise.  A simple 

affordable rental housing feasibility pro forma below shows a conservative estimate of an 

$800,000+- funding gap between sources and uses for development.  The model assumes a 

federal Low Income Housing Tax Credit (LIHTC) allocation of 9% for new construction, priced 

at $0.85/credit, an historic tax credit estimate of approximately 20% of qualifyable base costs, 

and a supportable first mortgage assuming 30 year amortization at a rate of 4.50% and a 1.15 

debt coverage ratio (DCR).   Additionally, we have assumed a nominal acquisition basis and site 

work estimate, along with our previously discussed construction cost estimates of $8,425,019 for 

the 24-unit scenario within the existing building envelope and an estimate of $17,099,063 for the 

construction of the new building, along with $244,980 for the demolition of the existing 1950s 

building.  

Unit # Unit type SF Rent/Month Annual Per Unit/Year

24 One-Bedroom Units $1,500 $432,000 $18,000

Potential Gross Residential Income $432,000 $18,000

Residential Vacancy & Collection Loss 5.0% $21,600 $900

Effective Gross Income $453,600 $18,900

Operating Expenses $156,000 $6,500

Total operating expenses $156,000 $6,500

Replacement Reserve $6,000 $250

Net Operating Income $291,600 $12,150

Captilization Rate 6.50%

Implied Capitalized Value $4,486,154

Residential Income

Operating Expenses
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This model assumes a fairly simple development scenario with aggressive operating 

assumptions within the existing building shell and with the demolition of the 1950s building and 

the construction of a large addition to house approximately 84 units.   

 

  
 

Recent announcements at the Federal level include the potential for tax reform, 

reductions to the Housing and Urban Development (HUD) budget, increases to the Fed Funds 

Rate and uncertainty within the markets has caused LIHTC markets to all but stop functioning.  

Tax credit allocating agencies have slowed deal flow and investors have changed expectations 

and reduced their demand for tax credits.  Recent reports of pricing metrics indicate a drop from 

a national average of approximately $1.00 per dollar of credit to between $0.85 and $0.95 per 

credit dollar with the anticipation that a decrease in the corporate tax rate from 35% to 20% will 

Multimfamily Housing - 24 Units w/in Existing Envelope

LIHTC Development Proforma

LIHTC Capital - 9% Credit @ $0.85/c $6,445,140

Historic Tax Credits @ 20% of base $1,685,004

1st Mortgage - 30y/4.50% - 1.15 DCR $240,307

Total Sources $8,370,450

Acquisition Basis - Land $250,000

Direct Construction Costs $8,425,019

Site Work & Remediation $500,000

Total Uses $9,175,019

Net Difference ($804,569)

Multimfamily Housing - 100 Units w/Large Addition to Rear

LIHTC Development Proforma

LIHTC Capital - 9% Credit @ $0.85/c $13,080,783

Historic Tax Credits @ 20% of base $3,419,813

1st Mortgage - 30y/4.50% - 1.15 DCR $2,287,259

Total Sources $18,787,854

Acquisition Basis - Land $250,000

Direct Construction Costs $17,099,063

Demolition Costs - Addition $244,980

Site Work & Remediation $850,000

Total Uses $18,444,043

Net Difference $343,811

Uses

Sources

Uses

Sources
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put downward pressure on the pricing of approximately 7.0%-15.0% in order for investors to 

maintain return expectations.  We have assumed a middle of the road scenario of $0.85 per credit 

on a 9% deal; however, a reduction of 15% would reduce the credit price to just over $0.72 per 

credit, which would open an additional gap of just under $1,000,000 for the 24-unit scenario and 

$1,650,000 for the 100-unit scenario.  Additionally, a 50 basis point (bp) increase in current 

mortgage rates has further negative consequences on the development feasibility LIHTC projects 

are entirely dependent on the pricing and current market for tax credits for feasibility.  Small 

fluctuations in the market can cause substantial funding shortfalls and feasibility problems. 

 

 

 

Multimfamily Housing - 24 Units w/in Existing Envelope

LIHTC Development Proforma

LIHTC Capital - 9% Credit @ $0.85/c $5,459,412

Historic Tax Credits @ 20% of base $1,685,004

1st Mortgage - 30y/4.50% - 1.15 DCR $240,307

Total Sources $7,384,723

Acquisition Basis - Land $250,000

Direct Construction Costs $8,425,019

Site Work & Remediation $500,000

Total Uses $9,175,019

Net Difference ($1,790,296)

Multimfamily Housing - 100 Units w/Large Addition to Rear

LIHTC Development Proforma

LIHTC Capital - 9% Credit @ $0.85/c $11,080,193

Historic Tax Credits @ 20% of base $3,419,813

1st Mortgage - 30y/4.50% - 1.15 DCR $2,287,259

Total Sources $16,787,264

Acquisition Basis - Land $250,000

Direct Construction Costs $17,099,063

Demolition Costs - Addition $244,980

Site Work & Remediation $850,000

Total Uses $18,444,043

Net Difference ($1,656,779)

Uses

Sources

Uses

Sources
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Lower-risk alternatives within the market exist that offer developers of multifamily 

housing increased certainty and reduced risk while also conforming to an established 

development model.  Any multifamily residential use would almost certainly require the 

construction of a large additional structure to house most, if not all of the rental apartment units.  

The floor plans of both buildings do not layout well for multifamily residential reuse due to the 

size and relationship of the different spaces, including the rafter beam spacing on the third floor.  

The large classrooms in the historic buildings are of particular difficulty as any housing reuse 

could most likely mean the loss of a significant portion of historic fabric to introduce kitchens 

and baths into the space.  The market for condominiums can sometimes absorb unit anomalies 

and unit features that are difficult and costly to incorporate into rental housing.  Throughout our 

analysis and development of general rehabilitation costs for the buildings, we have observed that 

the required yield on rental and for sale housing based on existing data is prohibitive.  Based on 

the lack of responses to the development RFPs, housing does not appear to be a viable reuse. 
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Commercial Office/Retail 
Based on current new construction and rehabilitation cost estimates developed through 

discussions with market participants, the Marshall & Swift construction cost database, and 

analysis of the current code requirements of the property, the estimated redevelopment cost for 

the reuse as a market-rate or subsidized rental housing use would be in the range of 

approximately $4.6-$7.0 million, as indicated by the charts below.  We have assumed a plain 

vanilla commercial office fit out of low-cost construction of approximately $125 per square foot 

of building area and a 10% soft costs estimate, 10% construction contingency and 10% 

developer’s profit estimate and overhead.  We have modeled two scenarios for a plain vanilla 

municipal office use, with the first utilizing the entire building of approximately 43,210 square 

feet, including basement, first floor, second floor, third floor, and the entire 1950s addition.  The 

second scenario limits the build-out and finishing to approximately 28,710 square feet, including 

first floor, second floor, and the entire 1950s addition.  The code compliance costs and major 

infrastructure improvements are for the entire building and are relatively fixed and not a function 

of the amount of space improved, finished, or occupied.  The use as a commercial office and 

retail building would necessitate a higher level of finish and constriction to that of a municipal 

use or school administrative facility. 

The model below does not estimate site work or remediation of hazardous materials.  Our 

experience suggests that asbestos removal can range from an average of approximately $2.25-

$3.00 per square foot for encapsulation methods to approximately $15.00 per square foot for spot 

removal and approximately $30.00-$40.00 per square foot for full abatement.  Similarly, lead 

removal can range from an average of approximately $4.00-$4.50 per square foot for 

encapsulation methods to approximately $12.50 per square foot for spot removal and 

approximately $15.00-$16.00 per square foot for full abatement. 
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The height of the raised basement and first floor also creates a challenge for any type of 

use that requires a street presence, such as retail.  The location of the basement and first floor 

windows do not provide ample opportunities for display.  This is further exacerbated by another 

character defining feature of schools of this period, which is that they often are located in the 

middle of larger green spaces and set back from their main street.  

The various historic preservation and rehabilitation programs available at the federal and 

state levels would be available to this use and could offset a portion of the construction cost, 

however, in either pro forma scenario, the feasibility gap is approximately 55% on a 

development cost of between $4.6-$7.0 million.  This model is exclusive of site control, 

remediation, and any site work costs, and assumes a fairly simple development scenario with 

aggressive operating assumptions.  However, with a feasibility gap of over 52% of the total 

construction costs, it is unlikely there will be enough soft debt, tax credits, or another subsidy to 

fill the feasibility gap for a commercial office or retail project.   

  

Commercial Office/Retail Use SF Cost/SF Total Cost Commercial Office/Retail Use SF Cost/SF Total Cost

Development Expense Development Expense

Site Control $0 Site Control $0

Site Work/Remediation $0 Site Work/Remediation $0

Construction Cost 43,210 $125 $5,401,250 Construction Cost 28,710 $125 $3,588,750

Construction Contingency 10.00% $540,125 Construction Contingency 10.00% $358,875

Soft Costs 10.00% $540,125 Soft Costs 10.00% $358,875

Developer's Profit 10.00% $540,125 Developer's Profit 10.00% $358,875

Total Cost to Develop Commercial Office/Retail $163 $7,021,625 Total Cost to Develop Commercial Office/Retail $163 $4,665,375

Capitalized Rental Revenue Capitalized Rental Revenue

Income Income

Annual Office/Retail Rents (NNN) 43,210 $10.00 $432,100 Annual Office/Retail Rents (NNN) 28,710 $10.00 $287,100

Gross Potential Income $432,100 Gross Potential Income $287,100

Vacancy Allowance 20.00% ($86,420) Vacancy Allowance 20.00% ($57,420)

Effective Gross Income $345,680 Effective Gross Income $229,680

Operating Expenses Operating Expenses

Management Fee 5.00% $17,284 Management Fee 5.00% $11,484

Legal Fees/Auditing/Accounting $10,000 Legal Fees/Auditing/Accounting $10,000

Other Insurance 0.50% $2,161 Other Insurance 0.50% $1,436

Contingency Reserve 2.50% $10,803 Contingency Reserve 2.50% $7,178

Total Operating Expenses $40,247 Total Operating Expenses $30,097

Net Operating Income $305,433 Net Operating Income $199,583

Capitalized Value 10.00% $3,054,330 Capitalized Value 10.00% $1,995,830

Net Income ($4,000,000) Net Income ($2,700,000)
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Wedding/Event Venue 
Another suggestion made during the public meeting process was use of the building as a 

wedding or event venue.  There is no readily available data regarding the need for a use like this 

one, but something along these lines might make sense depending on the developer and their 

long-term goals for the property.  Large spaces, such as some of the rooms in the Rogers School 

often find many short-term users rather than any one single intensive user and can contribute to 

the feasibility of the project as a component use of a larger enterprise.  A use such as this one, 

would require the building be brought up to code and most likely have a more complete 

rehabilitation then one undertaken by the town, but most likely the things that make the space 

inefficient for other uses could be advantageous for this type of use.  The size of the classrooms 

and the floor layouts could potentially work with minimal changes relative to this type of use.  

Like wise, historic finishes and architectural features would be seen as positive elements for this 

type of use.  A use of this type would also benefit from the surrounding property and landscape, 

which could add to the potential rentable area during the summer.   

Wedding/event venues typically operate on the basis of a fixed fee for a specified block 

of time unless the venue has a food service or drinks service component, then they operate on the 

basis of minimums of service.  It is assumed that any wedding/event venue use of Rogers School 

will not include a catering or food/drink service component and will just be a space for events, 

perhaps utilizing the large gymnasium area, or the smaller rooms in the historic structure, or even 

a lawn tent at the rear of the property grounds.  Typically, event spaces are rented in 5-hour 

blocks for weddings or on an hourly basis for other events.  A local survey of wedding venues 

indicated an estimated $1,000-$2,500 per 5-hour wedding block depending on the size of the 

space, day of week, and time of year, with premiums for Saturdays in peak season (May-

September) and discounts attributed to mid-week timeslots and off-peak season.  Typically $200-

$300 per hour for corporate and private rentals is considered reasonable on an hourly basis.  

Because of the physical improvements and the layout of the property, it is reasonable to assume 

that a wedding/event venue use could be a component use to a larger institutional or community 

use, however, would likely not support a full-time events venue at the site. 

 A further examination of the use and required layout as a component to a specific larger 

use would be recommended to understand if this use is physically and financially viable as a 

component to a comprehensive development strategy.  The various uses would need to be 
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separated and distinguished as to not interfere with each other, in order to maximize the utility of 

the property.   
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Arts/Cultural/Educational Facility – Public-Private Model 
A similar use that would not require as significant a rehabilitation effort would be an arts 

related use, potentially as a component to a larger campus use.  The Arts & Business Council of 

Greater Boston (A&BC) is beginning a program to invest in ‘creative campus’ opportunities.  

Their goal is to create an interconnected arts campus across the Commonwealth by partnering 

with arts groups in different towns and cities.  A&BC would provide the capital and the real 

estate knowledge to invest in a project and the local partner provides the programming that is 

appropriate for their area.  Potential property uses include: 

• Shared office, including incubator space for small and fringe organizations 

• Shared rehearsal spaces 

• Multi-use black box performance venues for dance, theatre, film, etc 

• Maker spaces for (printmaking, ceramics, writing, jewelry, music, theatre set design, 

foundry, etc) 

Their identified universal, mission driven attributes for all projects regardless of 

combinations of uses: 

• Site and community specific, based on a needs assessment 

• Located in an under-resourced community or one where the arts are in jeopardy 

• Community activated space—open/flexible, accessible, and technology enabled 

• Diverse and inclusive in all aspects of construction, programming, and management 

• Mix of uses and collaborators, e.g. tech incubation, shared maker space 

• Green/sustainable when and where possible 

• Close to transportation 

• Mixed-use and performance friendly, including sufficient load-in and storage space 

• Designed to accommodate rotating public art installations and public events 

• Safe environments for artists and arts organizations 

• A&BC services provided to tenants 
 

Arts and Cultural facilities uses may have advantages over a traditional market uses for 

the neighborhood and community.  Like the previous discussion, the property features that are 

incongruent with a traditional market use can be managed or even seen a positive for a project 

property like Rogers.  The use is a very public one, allowing the citizens access to the site, even 
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more so then when the building was a school.  The rehabilitation could be phased over a longer 

period of time and could bring a variety of funding sources to bare including traditional bank 

financing, raised capital from donations, state and federal historic tax credits, cultural council 

funding, grants and Community Preservation Act funds.  This type of use is could also use the 

surrounding open space and would be of a lower intensity, having less of an impact on the 

surrounding neighborhood.  It also could include rentable space of many different types of 

events.   

 Additionally an institutional user such as a private school, art school, college or training 

center would be another likely candidate for such a use.  Like the arts use, the project could be 

approached in a phased manner, could utilize the character defining features of the buildings as 

well as the surrounding land areas, could have access to different forms of capital and could be 

less impactful to the neighborhood; depending on the user.  Institutional uses vary greatly and are 

wholly dependant on the user and component uses at the property.  Because the property would 

most likely be used an owner occupant, the financial feasibility of the project is dependent on the 

underlying fundamental business model and going concern of the enterprise and is unique to the 

user.  However, a user that could utilize the site and building layout while systematically 

undertaking a renovation and improvement program could maximize the benefits and utility of 

the property at a reasonably feasible cost.  The town has previously received interest in the 

property from the Northeast Maritime Institute, and was the only responder to the initial RFP 

process.  According to the RFP response, the Maritime Institute would maintain the existing 

building footprint and restore the 1950s addition and original building respectively.  The project 

would be undertaken in phases and would focus on mandatory code-related and safety issues first 

and in subsequent phases approach cosmetic repairs and improvements.  This approach would be 

anticipated with most end users of the property within this category of use.  Opportunities exist 

to incorporate additional community and non-profit users into the overall scope of the project 

and would contribute to the financial feasibility and operations. 

A further examination of the use and required layout that considers component uses to a 

specific larger use would be recommended to understand if this use is physically and financially 

viable as a component to a comprehensive development strategy.  The various uses would need 

to be separated and distinguished as to not interfere with each other, in order to maximize the 
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utility of the property.  However, it is reasonable to conclude that multiple users and uses could 

be organize and arranged at the property to maximize utility and use.  
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Demolition Scenario – Single Family House Lots 
According to the cost estimate manual published by Marshall Valuation Service 

demolition costs for the demolition of a similar building range between $4.25 and $6.50 per 

square foot of building area, for the region, or an average of approximately $5.40 per square foot.  

It is reasonable to assume that costs of approximately $216,050 would be incurred to demolish 

the 43,210 square-foot building.  These costs are average costs of demolition and removal per 

square foot of total building floor area, including loading and hauling, but not dump fees.  The 

demolition cost estimates assume the materials have no salvage value.  Costs for demolition and 

removal vary greatly depending on the size and complexity of the job and the extent of 

contamination regarding hazardous materials.   Our experience suggests that asbestos removal 

can range from an average of approximately $2.25-$3.00 per square foot for encapsulation 

methods to approximately $15.00 per square foot for spot removal and approximately $30.00-

$40.00 per square foot for full abatement.  Similarly, lead removal can range from an average of 

approximately $4.00-$4.50 per square foot for encapsulation methods to approximately $12.50 

per square foot for spot removal and approximately $15.00-$16.00 per square foot for full 

abatement.  Additionally, we have not assumed any site work or site decontamination.  

Biological soil remediation costs have averaged approximately $125 per cubic yard for land 

treatment, $240 per cubic yard for bioventing vapor extraction to $375 per cubic yard for full 

bioreactor treatment.  It is reasonable to assume that costs of approximately $432,100 would be 

incurred to remove the hazardous materials during demolition of the 43,210 square-foot building, 

using a factor of $10.00 per square foot of building area.  Additionally, a conservative demolition 

contingency of 15% has been applied to the total cost to account for the unknown hazardous 

materials and unforeseen remediation needs.  A total demolition and remediation cost estimate of 

$745,000 is considered reasonable and appropriate for this exercise. 

 

Demolition Scenario SF Cost/SF Total Cost

Demolition Expense

Site Control $0

Demolition 43,210 $5.00 $216,050

Hazardous Material Removal 43,210 $10.00 $432,100

Site Work $0

Demolition Contingency 15.00% $97,223

Total Demolition Cost $745,000
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The town has previously received an estimate to demolish the property by Jay-Mor 

Enterprises, Inc. of Hudson, New Hampshire, which is attached as an appendix to this report.  

The estimate dated March 24, 2016 includes demolition of the entire building and return of the 

land to an open grass field.  The estimated total cost of the work was $578,900 and would take 

approximately 100 working days to complete.  Additionally, the estimate includes the demolition 

of the structure, removal of all debris including foundations, backfilling to grade, loam and 

seeding of the disturbed area.  The estimate does not include the disconnection of water and 

sewer lines, lead remediation, asbestos or hazardous material removal, or the cost to erect an 800 

linear foot fence at $10 per linear foot, or approximately $8,000. 

For the town to determine that demolition of the building were the most financially 

feasible use, the underlying value of the land would necessarily need to offset the cost to 

demolish, remediate, and ready the site for an alternative use.  Otherwise, the cost would be born 

entirely by the town and the end result would be an open lot of land.  Currently the property is 

zoned for single-family residential use, and assuming the continuation of that use, the site would 

need to be subdivided, curb cuts created, and prepared for sale as single-family house lots.  A 

preliminary review of the existing zoning RA – Single Residence District indicates a minimum 

lot size of 15,000 square feet with a minimum frontage of 100 linear feet.  Based on the existing 

available land area and current as-of-right zoning for the parcel, the site could accommodate 

approximately six single family house lots while leaving the recreation area and playground 

unaltered and eight single family lots if the entire site were developed; eliminating the 

playground and recreational areas. 

This analysis assumes the site has the capacity to support such improvements and no 

assumptions have been made about the capacity of the site for domestic water, septic or sewer, or 

other infrastructure capacities.  Based on recent transactions for land for single-family homes 

within Fairhaven, an estimated sales price of $85,000 for the six smaller lots and $125,000 for 

the two optional larger lots has been used as a basis for this analysis.  Additionally, we have used 

a 5.0% reserve for marketing and brokerage commissions.  The total sales revenue of $760,000, 

based on a full eight lot buildout, has been adjusted for brokerage commissions of $38,000 and 

the demolition cost estimate of approximately $745,000 to result in a net deficit of $23,000.  This 

exercise is considered preliminary and is based on a hypothetical subdivision and buildout 

capacity that could be influenced by sensitivities within the models and altered assumptions, 
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however, does not appear to support the conclusion that demolition and the subdivision of the 

property for single-family residential use is a feasible reuse possibility. 

 

 

 
  

Single Family Sales Scenario Lots Price/Lot Total Income

Single Fmaily Home Sales Revenue

SF Lot Sales - 15,000 SF Lots 6 $85,000 $510,000

SF Lot Sales - 25,000 SF Lots 2 $125,000 $250,000

Subtotal Sales $760,000

Single Family Sales Expenses

Brokerage Commission/Marketing 5.00% $38,000

Demolition Cost $745,000

Net Income ($23,000)
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Status Quo - Mothball Scenario 
 The U.S. Department of the Interior, through the National Park Service has provided 

specific direction on the care and preservation of historic structures, including the temporary 

stabilization, maintenance, and protection of the property.  Specifically, Preservation Brief 31, 

attached in the appendix of this report, is a good resource for assessing property condition and 

needs and establishing a formal checklist and maintenance schedule for near- and long-term 

mothballing strategies.  The subject has been vacant for approximately four years and has 

deteriorated from inactive use, however, remains in substantially good condition with no 

noticeable areas of major damage.  Keeping the building water tight and well ventilated will 

prevent unwanted moisture and mold from further damaging the property.  Mold containment is 

a major concern for historic properties and the costs associated with the necessary remediation 

efforts can be substantial.   

 Typically, the longer a historic property sits vacant and unused, the faster the building 

will deteriorate.  With limited climate control, ventilation, and observation, the property can 

quickly deteriorate and there will be a point at which major structural, systems, and building 

envelope repairs will be required.  The roof was observed to be water tight during our 

inspections, however, the age and condition of the slate roof is unknown.  Additionally, long-

term mothballing programs can be costly to implement for a long-term solution.  Short term 

maintenance of the current status quo will not totally stop deterioration or formally stabilize the 

building, however, may be an interim solution that costs the town little while perusing 

development opportunities or permanent reuse solutions.    
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Summary of Conclusions 

The first public meeting was an opportunity to hear from the residents of Fairhaven 

regarding their thoughts relative to a future use.  A number of citizens commented on that they 

felt the school should be considered for reuse as an elementary school or municipal building.  

The available statistical data reviewed for this report does not show demand for a new school or 

municipal building as growth in Fairhaven is limited and is not trending upward.  If the data did 

point to additional growth, then the question would be ‘could the building be returned to its 

original use and how would the costs of rehabilitation and ongoing operating compare to schools 

of similar size?’ 

Bringing the building up to code compliance for any use will be challenging but as a 

school, there are even more issues that would need to be addressed.  Additional requirements for 

schools that make the reuse as a school challenging include items like separate bathrooms for 

adults and children and larger elevators to service upper and lower floors.  There are also size 

requirements for different spaces within in the school that are not achievable in the current 

footprint.  State funding for schools is very competitive and once a school has been closed it is 

much more difficult to receive funding to repair it to be reopened.  The issues with civic reuse 

are the lack of funding programs available creating a need for long-term capital investment by 

the town or more of a mothball approach where very low impact uses are introduced, these still 

may be challenging as the pursuit of a certificate of occupancy my increase costs relative to 

meeting code requirements.  We have concluded that the reuse of the building as a public school 

or municipal building is not the most productive or likely use for the subject based on current 

and projected town needs, development cost and available funding sources other than local 

bonding. 

Other comments from the meetings focused on trying to find low-impact reuses as the 

building sits in a well-established residential neighborhood and concerns were expressed about 

non-compatible reuses and whether high–end housing, condominiums would be a viable option.  

The floor plan of both buildings do not layout particularly well for residential reuse due to the 

size and relationship of the different spaces, including the rafter beam spacing on the third floor, 

window spacing on floors one and two, and the connections to the 1950s addition.  The large 

classrooms in the historic buildings are of particular difficulty as any housing reuse could most 

likely mean the loss of a significant portion of historic fabric to introduce kitchens and baths into 
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the space with limited window blocking.  Based on the layout of the building, the efficiency 

factor of the footplates, the development pro forma discussed throughout this report and the 

observed lack of response to the development RFPs by housing developers, condominium or 

rental housing does not appear to be a viable reuse of the property. 

The architecture of the building is impressive and reflective of the best civic architecture 

of the period, but the character defining features of this period pose very difficult challenges 

beginning with the raised basement which sets the first floor significantly above grade, thus 

contributing to additional costs for accessibility for a use that would require direct and constant 

public access.  This poses challenges to reuse relative to making the building compliant with the 

Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) and the height of the raised basement and first floor 

create a challenge for any type of use that requires a street presence, such as retail.  The location 

of the basement and first floor windows do not provide opportunities for display and are 

essentially hidden from view and exposure.  This is further exacerbated by another character 

defining feature of schools of this period, which is that they often are located in the middle of 

larger green spaces and set back from their main street without suitable parking facilities for 

commercial office and retail use.  A preliminary review of the existing zoning requirements in 

Fairhaven indicate a retail or commercial use would require approximately one parking space per 

250-300 square feet of gross leasable area, or approximately between 144-172 parking spaces; 

which approximates one acre of land area for parking.  Based on the layout and physical 

challenges of the building, the required parking, the development pro forma discussed 

throughout this report and the observed lack of response to the development RFPs by 

commercial office and retail developers and users, a commercial office or retail use does not 

appear to be a viable reuse of the property. 

There was a suggestion at the public meeting of some type of wedding or other reception 

venue.  We have seen this done successfully in other historic buildings and have conducted a 

more thorough review of the surrounding demographics and a competition related to this use.  

Typically, event spaces are rented in 5-hour blocks for weddings or on an hourly basis for other 

events.  A local survey of wedding venues indicated an estimated $1,000-$2,500 per 5-hour 

wedding block depending on the size of the space, day of week, and time of year and $200-$300 

per hour.  Because of the physical improvements and the layout of the property, it is reasonable 

to assume that a wedding/event venue use could be a component use to a larger institutional or 
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community use, however, would likely not support a full-time events venue at the site.  

Likewise, we believe that component specialized retail or office/loft uses could be a good fit for 

the property.  Data show that there is an established retail core in the downtown and the 

neighborhood is active and walk able.  Retail and office as a component to a comprehensive use 

could address concerns noted earlier regarding the residential nature of the neighborhood, while 

contributing the viability of the property reuse. 

Additionally an institutional user such as a private school, art school, college or training 

center would be another likely candidate for reuse.  Like the arts use, the project could be 

approached in a phased manner, could utilize the character defining features of the buildings as 

well as the surrounding land areas, could have access to different forms of capital and could be 

less impactful to the neighborhood.  Institutional uses vary greatly and are wholly dependent on 

the user and component uses at the property; however, it is reasonable to assume successful 

coordination and definition efforts could be made.  Because the property would be used an owner 

occupant, the financial feasibility of the project is dependent on the underlying fundamental 

business model and going concern of the enterprise and is unique to the user.  However, a user 

that could utilize the site and building layout while systematically undertaking a renovation and 

improvement program could maximize the benefits and utility of the property at a reasonably 

feasible cost.  The town has previously received interest in the property from the Northeast 

Maritime Institute, and was the only responder to the initial RFP process.  According to the RFP 

response, the Maritime Institute would maintain the existing building footprint and restore the 

1950s addition and original building respectively.  The project would be undertaken in phases 

and would focus on mandatory code-related and safety issues first and in subsequent phases 

approach cosmetic repairs and improvements.  This approach is reasonable and would be 

anticipated with most end users of the property within this category of use.  Opportunities exist 

to incorporate additional community and non-profit users into the overall scope of the project 

and would contribute to the financial feasibility and operations. 

The town has previously received an estimate to demolish the property by Jay-Mor 

Enterprises, Inc. of Hudson, New Hampshire.  The estimated total cost of the work was $578,900 

and includes the demolition of the structure, removal of all debris including foundations, 

backfilling to grade, loam and seeding of the disturbed area.  The estimate does not include the 

disconnection of water and sewer lines, lead remediation, asbestos or hazardous material 
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removal, or the cost to erect an 800 linear foot fence at $10 per linear foot, or approximately 

$8,000.  For the town to determine that demolition of the building were the most financially 

feasible use, the underlying value of the land would necessarily need to offset the cost to 

demolish, remediate, and ready the site for an alternative use.  Currently the property is zoned for 

single-family residential use, and assuming the continuation of that use, the site would need to be 

subdivided, curb cuts created, and prepared for sale as single-family house lots.  A preliminary 

review of the existing zoning RA – Single Residence District indicates the site could 

accommodate approximately six single family house lots while leaving the recreation area and 

playground unaltered, and eight single family lots if the entire site were developed; eliminating 

the playground and recreational areas.  Based on recent transactions for land for single-family 

homes within Fairhaven and the estimated cost to demolish and remediate the site, it does not 

appear to support the conclusion that demolition and the subdivision of the property for single-

family residential use is a feasible reuse possibility. 

The U.S. Department of the Interior, through the National Park Service has provided 

specific direction on the care and preservation of historic structures, including the temporary 

stabilization, maintenance, and protection of the property.  The subject has been vacant for 

approximately four years and has deteriorated from inactive use, however, remains in 

substantially good condition with no noticeable areas of major damage.  Keeping the building 

water tight and well ventilated will prevent unwanted moisture and mold from further damaging 

the property.  Mold containment is a major concern for historic properties and the costs 

associated with the necessary remediation efforts can be substantial.  The longer a historic 

property sits vacant and unused, the faster the building will deteriorate.  With limited climate 

control, ventilation, and observation, the property can quickly deteriorate and there will be a 

point at which major structural, systems, and building envelope repairs will be required.  

Additionally, long-term mothballing programs can be costly to implement for a long-term 

solution.  Short term maintenance of the current status quo and adoption of a formal mothball 

and maintenance plan will not stop deterioration or formally stabilize the building, however, 

should be considered an interim solution that costs the town little while perusing development 

opportunities or permanent reuse solutions.   

The most likely redevelopment scenario would be an institutional user who can best 

utilize the site and building for their use and make the necessary improvements as needed 
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without necessarily having to undertake a large capital improvement project immediately.  As 

previously discussed within this report, the base estimated costs to bring the Rogers School into a 

fully code compliant state would cost approximately $3,600,000.  From our analysis and the 

analysis of the architect completing the code review, there doesn’t appear to be a use scenario 

that would not trigger full building and accessibility code compliance.  Accessibility code 

compliance is based on the cost of development or construction undertaken.  If the development 

or construction costs are 30% or more than the full and fair cash value of the building (minus 

land).  The building is currently assessed at $2,637,900 and 30% of that full and fair cash value 

would be approximately $791,370.   If construction costs equal or exceed $791,370, the entire 

building must be brought into compliance with the accessibility code requirements of the 

Massachusetts Architectural Access Board.   This includes substantial upgrades to building 

access, circulation, to parking, elevators/chair lifts, and restroom facilities.  The building needs 

enough immediate repair and restoration work and required improvements for use and general 

occupancy code requirements that almost any scenario requires full code compliance once a 

developer starts addressing immediate needs. 

 

 

  
In the short term, it is recommended that the maintenance of the current status quo be 

continued and increased to include the adoption of a formal mothball and maintenance plan for 

the property as you develop a permanent solution for long-term use.  The plan will not stop 

Soft Code Compliance Costs Cost/SF Total Cost

Development Expense

Site Control $0

Remediation $0

Site Work, Parking, Paving & Landscaping $894,000

Interior Fit out Costs

Original Building $784,860

Addition $322,860

Circulation Costs/Common Areas $425,400

Envelope Repair Costs/Energy Code $239,049

Construction Cost $2,666,169

Soft Costs (Engineering, Architect, Legal) 10.00% $266,617

Developer's Profit & Overhead 10.00% $266,617

Construction Contingency 15.00% $399,925

Total Cost to Bring to Code Compliance $83.31 $3,600,000
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deterioration or formally stabilize the building; however, it should be considered an interim 

solution that costs the town little while perusing development opportunities or permanent reuse 

solutions.  The development of vacant historic properties can be a lengthy process of 

entitlements, approvals, filings, and allocations and a formal mothball and maintenance plan will 

allow the physical asset to be best protected during the interim.  Additional resources for 

mothballing historic properties can be found in the appendix of this report and include 

Preservation Brief 31 and a brief presented by MA Department of Conservation and Recreation 

Office of Cultural Resources, an excellent resource for historic preservation planning and 

guidance.  Additionally, as previously discussed at the second public meeting, the town should 

consider listing the property with the Massachusetts Film office as a location for film, television, 

and commercial production.  The listing is free and simple to execute and can be a low-impact 

use for the property on an interim basis and can generate cash flow to the town that could be 

used to offset building maintenance, operations, or dedicated as a funding source for the future 

redevelopment of the property. 

In the long-term, the most likely redevelopment scenario would be an institutional user 

who can best utilize the site and building for their use and make the necessary improvements as 

needed without necessarily having to undertake a large capital improvement project immediately.  

Because the redevelopment scenario is most likely an end user, the town  The town should 

decide if it wishes to maintain ownership of the Rogers School and pursue a development on 

their own, with a private partnership, or dispose of the Rogers School to a developer or end-user 

to undertake the development.  Federal Historic Rehabilitation Tax Credits and Massachusetts 

Historic Rehabilitation Tax Credits are major sources of capital funding for the adaptive reuse of 

historic properties are only available for income-producing buildings which are listed in the 

National Register of Historic Places and which are substantially rehabilitated according to the 

Secretary of Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation.  Because we believe the most likely 

redevelopment scenario would be an institutional user that can accommodate additional 

component uses, the town should take a role in helping finance the property through their 

allocation of Community Preservation Act (CPA) funds and earmarks for future allocations, 

beginning the application process in advance for state historic tax credits in anticipation of 

redevelopment, and the potential for a long-term ground lease in order to capitalize on subsidy 

programs, in the event the town wishes to retain ownership of the Rogers School.  Efforts to 
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establish local financing sources and secure state funding in advance will reduce the risk to a 

developer or end user and can increase certainty.  Dedicated funding sources will make the 

property more attractive to potential developers and end users.  Our view is that reliance on the 

traditional local RFP process for soliciting interest, services, and bids are often inadequately 

advertised and distributed and solicitation periods are open for less time than is required to 

attract sufficient response from qualified entities.  RFP processes need to be refined and specific 

in order to attract sufficient interest and ultimately provide value to the town by reducing barriers 

to success.  From the perspective of market participants, responding to a public bid process takes 

time and energy and often requires building a team and sensitivity to those issues are central to 

responsiveness and clarity.  Direct community outreach, a professional marketing campaign, and 

direct dialogue with users and developers is important in order to cast a net for potential users 

and reducing uncertainty.   
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Construction & Renovation Costs 
Elementary Schools 

Provided by  
The Massachusetts School Building Authority 
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Demolition Cost Estimate 
Dated 03/24/2016 

Provided by  
Jay-Mor Enterprises, Inc. 

 



Rogers School; Fairhaven, MA  Page  

KIRK&COMPANY 
Real Estate Counselors 

 92

 

 

  



Rogers School; Fairhaven, MA  Page  

KIRK&COMPANY 
Real Estate Counselors 

 93

 



Rogers School; Fairhaven, MA  Page  

KIRK&COMPANY 
Real Estate Counselors 

 94

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Preservation Brief 31 
Dated September 1983 

Provided by  
U.S. Department of the Interior 

National Park Service 
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Code Review for Rogers Elementary School, 100 Pleasant Street, Fairhaven, MA 
Concentration is on Accessibility and Life Safety 
 
Other considerations that are not included but will affect overall costs and planning are 
Asbestos, Lead Paint and Mold abatement.   
 
*Analysis is based primarily on expressed intent to house a Business Occupancy within.  This 
includes a consideration of the use of the Gymnasium to continue as an Assembly usage.  
 
Part 1 - 1950 Building Addition (NB) (1885 building is initialed OB) – Total Occupancy – 
from 745 to 1025 depending on Classroom occupancy type and use.  Changes within the 
building from one type of occupancy to another will require changes in fire ratings between 
and possibly within each occupancy type.  
 

1. Exterior 
a. Only formal parking available to the whole building is on Chestnut Street.  The 

paved playground area, that was once Union Street, may not be available pending 
division of land.  Resurfacing required and proper delineation of Handicap & Van 
spaces.  Given potential building population of more than 500, if gymnasium is to 
be used for Assembly purposes, more parking is required with approximately 2% 
of spaces being HDCP.  

i. Parking requirements for Fairhaven are 300 sf of gross floor area per 
parking space.   There are 38,000 gsf in the combined buildings all floors. 

ii. 38000 gsf / 300 sf per car = 126 Car parking lot. Approximately 6 HDCP 
spaces required.  

iii. Total square footage needed for 126 Car Parking lot at 300sf (minimal) to 
400sf per space including circulation/driveway space =37,800 sf – 50,400 
sf. 

b. New graded landscape to the Pleasant Street door, whether or not it is used as a 
public entrance.  Some walking surfaces in need of repair and replacement.  

c. Parking area needed adjacent to Pleasant Street door if it is to be used as a public 
entrance.  Lot will require code required number and type of HDCP spaces.  

d. Union Street entry/exit in the middle of the building, between the classrooms and 
gymnasium will have to be ramped for egress – as of ADA 2010 all egress has to 
now be accessible – relative easy with a new ramp parallel to long axis of 
building and relocation of three risers and a portion of the slab.  

e. Emergency Egress from auditorium needs to be ramped and should be a double 
door 

f. Ramped landscaped access to Pleasant Street entry area – easily accomplished in 
landscape, possibly without the need for hand rails – Handicap parking at 
Southeastern corner in-lot and on street in front of entry. Van parking, signage 
needed. 

g. Pleasant Street Entry NB 
i. Threshold’s may need to be replaced 

ii. Push button automatic doorway needed 
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2. Interior 
a. General to the New Building 

i. Should be sprinklered – If current city water supply is inadequate a 
reservoir needs to be installed to the capacity required – Pumps and pump 
room will need to be provided.  

ii. In general new fire alarming with visual and audio warnings 
iii. Weather vestibule required at all three ends of main hallway, if each door 

is to be a public entry. 
iv. Hardware into hazardous areas needs to have friction grip tactile handles  
v. All doorways on the any egress corridor need 45 minute rated doors with 

automatic closers and Electromagnetic door holders wired to alarm 
system.  All glazing in doors needs rating for material and manner of 
securing glass in door. 

vi. All knob door handles need to be changed to lever handle.  
b. Weather Isolating Vestibule needed at Pleasant Street door 
c. Projecting display cases and Alarm/Electrical boxes project too far into hallways 

for blind people to be aware of.  4 inch maximum 
3. Office  

a. Counter needs to have lowered area approachable by wheelchair 
b. Projecting water fountains need to be removed or set in to wall to allow 4 inch 

maximum protrusion 
c. Office Bathroom re-fixture (toilet, sink, mirror, towel dispenser and required grab 

bars installed) 
d. Office area occupation – 2 in reception, 3 offices – total occupation 5 people 

4. Gymnasium 
a. Exit Door from Gym Floor to South side of building should be 6 foot door.  

Platform at exterior of this door would be flush to gym floor (it is now).  Exit 
would require a ramp to grade.  

b. Stage  
i. Access by ramp or lift 

ii. New code approved handrails at stage steps 
iii. Curtains to be fire rated 
iv. New Rails at stage stairs in back.   

c. Classroom area 
d. Should be sprinklered 
e. Possible gymnasium and stage occupancy – Assembly usage – fixed seating- 700 

people 
5. Hallway 

a. Each of three ends to this hallway, if they are to be used as public entrances, 
needs an enclosed weather vestibule for energy code compliance. This would also 
allow egress isolation at the West end of the Hallway where there is likely to be a 
new Elevator and Egress Stair termination. The stairs rising to the OB first floor 
and OB basement areas need separation from their contiguous hallways of both 
the NB and OB.  

b. Non-flammable surfaces in Hallway. Flammability of ceiling undetermined. 
c. Automatic closers on doors 
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6. Stair to OB 
a. Non Code railings 
b. Non Code stairs-Stair treads dimensions between NB and OB are not to code, 

needs to corrected to proper ratio – 7” risers and 11” treads.  
c. Needs better fire separation from the rest of the hallway – current separation is by 

means of doors too far into the basement of the OB and too far into the first floor 
of the OB.  

d. Automatic closers on all doors – Electromagnetic door plates on doors that will be 
consistently left open wired to alarm system 

e. A clearer visual awareness of a direct egress to exterior needed at the West 
Hallway stair.  A new stair/elevator area here will allow this. The current 
funneling of the main stair from the OB, and the stair up from the basement of the 
OB, and the NB hallway all exit to a 3 foot egress door.  This should be a 6 foot 
door.   

7. Hallway accessed toilets – Men’s - 3 toilets, 2 urinals, one sink. Women’s - 3 toilets, two 
sinks 

a. Entry door not wide enough  
b. Needs Grab bars 
c. Needs HDCP Toilet 
d. Needs ADA sinks & mirrors 
e. Reduced size due to HDCP equipment would allow 1 HDCP, 1 Ambulatory, 1 

urinal 2 sinks but configuration has to change 
f. Radiator protrudes too far into path 

8. NB (Addition)  Hallway running East West against classrooms 
a. Obstacles in path – columns, radiators, bracketed shelves 
b. All hallway doors need to be 45 minute rated with rated glazing 

9. Classrooms – 4 of similar configuration and size -  
a. All intermediate doors between classrooms would have to be 45 minute rated, 

including conjoining doors to bathrooms located between each classroom.  
b. All sinks are inaccessible and should be -1 per classroom 
c. All toilets are inaccessible but do not have to be -1 per classroom 
d. All Toilets rely on classroom sink for hand washing 
e. All doors need to have hardware changed to lever handled  
f. Columns don’t appear to be fireproof and may need to be encased. 
g. Final classroom, furthest West, has an exterior door egress.  This should be 

accessed by Hallway that is not part of the classroom but a continuation of the 
adjoining egress hallway so that there are two means of egress when leaving any 
classroom.  This would be alleviated if other classrooms also had direct egress to 
exterior.  

h. Occupant load of the Classrooms are potentially above 50 persons and would be 
considered Assembly occupancy.  If not reduced in size all doorways would have 
to reverse swing  

i. Occupant Load as Business Occupancy – 10 persons per classroom (at 100 sf per 
person).  If used for any other occupancy, as education in some respect – this 
jumps to 80 (at 15 sf per person) and changes its occupancy class to Assembly. 
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This would also change egress requirements.  Total Occupancy for classrooms – 
40 to 320 persons or more.  

 
 

Part 2 – 1885 Building (OB) – Total Occupancy is a maximum of 43 persons per floor if 
used as a Business Occupancy type.  Approximately 140 person total.  
 

1. Exterior 
a. Access is via two entries. One from the NB Western door onto the existing 

parking area, and the other by the original School door on the North side of the 
building and accessed by the Centre Street Sidewalk. 

i. Grade difference between the Centre Street sidewalk and the first floor is 
5’10”. The grade can be reconditioned to allow this to be reduced to a 5’ 
which equals a 60 inch total vertical elevational change.  This would 
require a 60 foot ramp at the code required 1 foot horizontal for each 1 
inch vertical (1:12) plus a 5 foot level space every 30 vertical inches and a 
5 x 5 turning area directional changes, and top of ramp.  This would 
require a minimum ramp distance of 65 feet.  Accommodation of an 
accessible path from Centre Street and from the adjacent parking area 
would be required.  A re-grading of the existing entry paving, starting 
from sidewalk grade at Centre Street and ending at the base of a ramp is 
possible without the need for railings.  The ramp from there to the level of 
the first floor would need railings. This could be done with sensitivity to 
the existing Historic nature of the building but would change the existing 
stone staircase and stone railings significantly and a significant cost as 
well.  Current ADA code waivers might allow a variance for this.  Internal 
fire egress is affected as it means any egress for persons with mobility 
problems would have only one means of egress from the OB.  This would 
be to a new vertical circulation stair and elevator adjacent to the current 
NB West door/parking area.  

ii. No chairlift or elevator lobby is possible on the North side of the building 
without significantly and aesthetically harming the Historic façade.  

iii. Parking would be adjacent to the Centre Street door by a newly re-graded, 
paved, and painted parking area at the current location west of the building 
off of Chestnut Street.  

iv. Doorway access from OB entry at Centre Street and NB entry at Chestnut 
Street should be 6 foot out-swinging doors from interior weather 
vestibules.  

2. Interior 
a. General 

i. The building does not meet current energy code and it is expected it will 
pass the 31% threshold in construction cost relative to assessed value that 
will cause full compliance of all codes.  

ii. There is currently no insulation in the attic which will need to be remedied 
and that surface covered 

iii. It is unknown if there is any insulation in the perimeter exterior walls. 
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iv. There is not insulation in the walls of the staircases as they are solid brick.  
v. There is no rated fire separation between floors. This can be accomplished 

by placing a layer of fire rated gypsum board on it to achieve a one hour 
rating between floors. 

vi.  It is not known what the exterior wall to floor detail is and whether there 
is fire-blocking at the perimeter.  

vii. There is no rated fire separation between classrooms and hallways so 
walls and doors/transoms will need to be reconditioned or replaced.  There 
are through floor open air and heating chases that will need to be fit with 
fire-dampers if they are in use, or blocked if they are not.  

viii. New smaller bathrooms should be provided for each floor.  Building 
occupancy suggests that approximately two toilets per gender per floor 
will be sufficient.  Locations for bathrooms on all floors, it is 
recommended each meeting accessible requirements.  This would mean 
the two bathrooms would each have two toilets (or one urinal) in stalls; 
one would be a HDCP stall, one sink, and access to the main hallway.  

 
b. Vertical Circulation and Egress 

i. The OB has four egress stairs accessed by all levels to varying degrees of 
occupancy access.   

ii. The stairs are ‘twinned’ in that they are equal and opposite to each other 
on the first and second floors and are reduced in capacity from the attic 
down and the basement up.   

iii. The stair treads are unevenly dimensioned and are greater than the code 
required 7” maximum.   

iv. The stairways are NOT fire-isolated from Hallways throughout with rated 
45 minute doors and hourly rated walls as is required.   

v. They are also composed of flammable materials.   
vi. Existing handrails are not to code 

vii. Three stairs should be replaced and walls and doorways conditioned for 
proper ratings.  Two stairs are all that is needed and can be accomplished 
with a 44” wide stairway. Although this is the case it may be better for the 
replacement stairs to fit within the existing building shell. This would not 
compromise the structure.  The front stair walls also support the Bell 
Tower so it is ill advised to change the footprint.  There will be closet 
spaces within these stair towers that can remain as long as they have fire 
rated doors, are smoke/fire alarmed and subject to inspection so that no 
flammables are stored within. 

viii. Automatically closing Electromagnetic release rated doors should be 
installed. The fourth stair, located either in the Southwest or Southeast rear 
extended portion of the OB contiguous to the NB demising wall, should be 
removed and replaced by an elevator.  

c. Elevator 
i. A new full sized elevator (with 88” cab width) is required for full access 

ii.  It would need to service the basement, first, second, and attic floors.  This 
is possible by reconfiguration of one of the existing exit stairways with 
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loss of that stairway, which would not compromise the egress requirement 
of the building.   

iii. It would be located within the current vertical egress stair on the South 
West corner of the South extended portion of the OB bordering on the NB. 

iv. Access to the attic floor is possible depending on the size and exact 
location of the elevator.  The third floor roof, at the stairway is lower than 
the main attic roof and clearances are minimal but possible.    

v. The elevator would be a two door elevator with 5 stops.  Full stops would 
be on the basement, first, second and attic levels of the OB and a mid-stop 
at the level of the NB.  The mid stop level would have its door facing 
South, and at all other stops the elevator door would most likely face East 
pending design configuration.   

1. The elevator would open to a new vestibule at the NB level with 
access to the West entry to Parking and access to a Hallway 
leading to the Pleasant Street side of the building.  

d. Basement - The basement is comprised of storage spaces, maintenance office, 
mechanical rooms and bathrooms.   

i. Basement could continue to be used for maintenance and storage, but 
because it has exterior windows can also by used for human occupation. 
Training/classrooms or offices are possible. Ten offices would suggest an 
active population of 10-20 people that would present no burden on egress. 

ii. The existing bathrooms should be removed and smaller HDCP provided as 
listed above 

iii. The new elevator installation and access to this level will cause a spatial 
reconfiguration of hallways and staircase access needs to allow isolation 
of the stairway from the basements function areas.  Clear egress paths with 
no intervening locked doors suggests installation of an egress hallway with 
hourly rated assembly and doors.  

e. First Floor 
i. Isolated fire zoning of Hallway from Classrooms with fire rated walls, fire 

rated doors and frames. 
ii. Closing or fire damping of existing venting needed.  

iii. Rated ceiling 
iv. Occupancy for Business would be 43 persons.  

f. Second Floor  
i. Repeats the requirements for the first and the general considerations 

above.  
ii. Occupancy for Business = 43 persons 

g. Third/Attic Floor 
i. The current configuration is not amenable to a “Business” occupancy and 

it should not be used for an Assembly occupancy as half of it currently is 
with an existing theatre area.  

ii. Window configuration and available natural light is below code required.  
New skylight can be placed without dramatic effect on the Historic 
architecture.  
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iii. 30 % of the attic is an existing theatre with clearance provided by the use 
of scissor trusses.  The opposite side, representing more the same possible 
percentage is obstructed by a standard triangulated truss.  This would have 
to be restructured to allow any use beyond storage.  The height is 
significant and possibly made useful by a lofted area, which could not be 
used for purposes require accessibility.  

iv. Staircases- 
1. There are two, currently closed, staircases to the North and one to 

the South.  The Southern stair case was to access an apartment of 
unusual configuration which should be demolished.  It is 
recommended that one egress stair on the North side and one 
egress stair on the South side be newly constructed and connected 
to egress stairs below in a continuous path.  One stair can be 
removed for use as other needed space.  

v. Occupancy for Business usage – approximately 35-43 persons depending 
on configuration.   
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Index/Glossary

OB Old Building-1855 Building

NB New Building - 1950's Addition

Does not include Heating System, Fire or Security System, Asbestos or Lead Removal

Masonry walls, mold mitigation

Area and Work 

Required Work QTY Unit Measure Price/Unit Unit Cost of Work

Exterior Full 

Building Site-

(NESW)

Parking, paving and 

site work

Centre Street  Removing existing sidewalk perimeter steps at Centre Street $3,000

Regrading Sidewalk Centre St. to OB stoop - concrete 1000 SF $8.00 SF $8,000

New Entry Stairs and New Ramp made from new & original stone 1600 SF $180,000

New Sidewalk to Chestnut Street Lot 400 sf SF $4,000

Repaving Chestnut Street Lot $15/sf SF

Landscape & planting to hide portion of ramp Larger size Trees, bushes, grass, curbing $8,000

Pleasant Street regrading for accessible, no rail ramp from Pleasant St. Sidewalk to door 500 sf. $4,000

hand rails at entry slab 180 lf $60/lf $10,400

New slab at sidewalk, relocated stairs 400 sf $3,200

New Parking in 

South Lot on what 

was Union Ave. Regrading 100 cars, 400 sf, 40,000sf $80,000

New Surface 40,000 $10 sf $400,000

Painting and Signage 100 cars $50 $5,000

Handrails at ramp 240 sf 60/lf $14,400

South Entry Between 

Gym and Classrooms New slab at exit area 80 sf $1,000

relocated/new stairs 40 sf $2,000

ramp to parking level 240 sf $3,000

Hand rails at ramp 80 lf $60/ls $4,800

West Lot on 

Chestnut Street Regrading 40 cars, 400 sf / car=16000sf $3,200

New Surface 16000 $160,000

Painting and Signage 40 cars

Subtotal Site Work $894,000

Sprinkling System, New Roofing, repair or maintenance to exterior
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Interior-NB

General

New Steel Windows 

to current energy 

code Gymnasium Kalwall Windows - 50% Translucent 1040 sf of replacement Kalwall $24 $25,000

Pleasant Street Steel Windows 8 full height windows - 360 sf $60 sf $18,000

Ribbon Windows throughout New Building 60 Ganged windows $60 sf $75,600

New Chester Street Entry Window 4 windows $60 sf $6,000

Added Insulation Roof included in roofing below

Possible addition of wall insulation on interor within new framed out wall Also possible to add an exterior 'Dryvit' skin to insulate exterior wall6300 sf $12,300

New Hardware for 

every door New Lever Handled doors 38 doorways $160 ea $6,000

Automatic door 

closers Both Fire alarmed magnetic, and standard fire rated mechanical closure 38 doorways $200 ea $7,600

New Floor surfaces 

throughout Vinyl tile less Gym 10000 sf $7 psf $70,000

remove existing tile 10000 $1 $10,000

Added roof insulaton 

with New roof 

surfacing assumes use of existing deck for adhering insulation and membrane 14000 sf $2.30 $32,200

Membrane roof 14000 sf $4 $56,000

Edge and Perimeter Flashing 740 linear feet 14/lf $10,360

Reopening and 

replacement of all 

skylighting 28 Skylights 1600/each $44,800

Water fountains Not included.

Pleasant Street 

Entry

Office 

Area/Reception Replacement of office area with new reception New exterior doors $10,000

New Rated doors into gymnasium (two sets) wider than existing $6,000

Demolition of existing Office area $4,000

Reception Counters and Cabinetry $10,000

Creation of New 

Bathrooms New bathrooms adjacent to Gym/office area Three Rooms $75,000

one child/parent/hdcp 1 fixture, 1 sink, I changing table

one mens 10 fixtures 3 sinks

one womens 10 fixtures 3 sinks

Gymnasium/Theate

r Stair/lift access one lift to stage level, two stair $25,000

New 6' exit door with flush exit to ramp(priced above) $10,000

Refinihsed existing floor of Gym and Stage 5000 sf $4/sf $20,000

Chester Street Entry New Stair from First NB to Basement OB, First NB to First OB steel/concrete pan $30,000

New foyer Rated Egress Foyer 4 sets of 2 door/side light $40,000

Renovation of 

Existing Bathrooms Two Bathrooms-new surfaces, fixture locations, Male, Female one HDCP, two std toilets, 2 sinks $25,000

one HDCP, two std toilets, 2 sinks $25,000

Renovation of 

Classrooms adapted to added office divisions with additonal hallways access

Sub division each classroom to two office rated s 250 linear wall installed $50,000

demolition of existing bathrooms addition of $3,000

additions of new sinks and cabinetry four sinks /6 feet of cabinetry $20,000

some resurfacing of existing walls 4000 sf $40,000

Rated office entry doors with sidelights Subdivision of classrooms and addition of rated hallway adds 6 doors $18,000

Subtotal Interior 

NB $784,860
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1885 School 

Building

Interior OB

In General

Insulation within 

exterior wall as currently framed and foamed in existing wall 15,400 sf 2.30 /sf $35,420

demolition of 

existing wall and 

ceiling surfaces 112 per floor per stair is brick 440 linear exterior perimeter per floor- 15400 for walls   18000 for celings 34000sf $112,000

Insulation of Attic 

roof 7200 sf of roof surface $1.50 $10,000

installing finished 

walls surfaces where 

none exist 1400 sf of wall surface $6 $8,400

Removing walls 

surfaces and 

replacing 9700  sf wall surface on first, second, basement and attic levels $3 $29,100

New attic flooring on 

unfinished areas 3500 sf $10/sf $35,000

Refinishing existing 

wood flooring 7500 sf per floor - approx. 19,000 total $4/sf $76,000

Does not inlcude  

alteration of Truss 

system

replacement of all 

door hardware lever handle knows 66  doors estimated $160 $10,540

automatic door 

closers on  ratee doors only 32 fire rated door $200 $6,400

Subtotal Interior 

OB $322,860
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Circulation

Front Entry new glazed entry to Centre Street exit. 6 foot door, transom and sidelights $12,000

Elevator Five Level, four floor, two door, hydraulic elevator with acute clearances $45000 per level $225,000

includes preparation of the shaft, shaft wall, and hydraulic core install

Staircases Fire rated enclosure, demolition of some existing walls, continuous 12 fire rated doors, glazed $36,000

travel between basement and attic floor, 2 fire rated doors per stair Total new wall surface 1400 sf $6 sf $8,400

on two floors, one fire rated door on attic and basement level per stair Total refinshed wall surface - 200 lf/fl = 5200 sf $3 $16,000

Enclosure wall surfaces (some surfaces are masonry and will need to 10 sections of concrete filled metal stair per stair - $1800 per section $18,000

have paint removed (lead), new railings, new stairs.  

Front Entry new glazed entry to Centre Street exit. 6 foot door, transom and sidelights $12,000

Basement new exterior walls for insulation included in General above

New interior walls for office and storage configuration not to ceiling 1200 sf $8,000

New bathrooms 2 gender per floor on first, second and attic floors. 6 total One HDCP Toilet, One HDCP sink, grab bars and accessible doorways per$15 k ea $90,000

gender $425,400

New Steel Windows 

to current energy 

code 28 Arched Basement Windows of two sizes $60 per sq. foot $13,440

40 large windows on each of two floors-first and second $60 per sq. foot $57,600

20  windows of various sizes and shapes on first and second floors $60 per sq. foot $17,800

12 windows in dormers $60 per sq. foot $23,000

12 windows or various sizes and shapes on third floor $60 per sq. foot $108,009

additon of 16 skylights $1200 ea $19,200

Subtotal 

Circulation $664,449

Subtotal 

Construction $2,666,169

Contractor profit 

and overhead 10% $266,617

Soft Costs - 

Architect/Engineer 10% $266,617

Contingency 15% $399,925

Total to bring to 

code $3,599,328
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Soft Code Compliance Costs Cost/SF Total Cost

Development Expense

Site Control $0

Remediation $0

Site Work, Parking, Paving & Landscaping $894,000

Interior Fit out Costs

Original Building $784,860

Addition $322,860

Circulation Costs/Common Areas $425,400

Envelope Repair Costs/Energy Code $239,049

Construction Cost $2,666,169

Soft Costs (Engineering, Architect, Legal) 10.00% $266,617

Developer's Profit & Overhead 10.00% $266,617

Construction Contingency 15.00% $399,925

Total Cost to Bring to Code Compliance $83.31 $3,600,000


